INVITED REVIEW: STATE OF THE FIELD



Scalar-tensor gravity from thermodynamic and fluid-gravity perspective

Krishnakanta Bhattacharya¹ · Bibhas Ranjan Majhi² D

Received: 1 May 2022 / Accepted: 14 September 2022 / Published online: 22 September 2022 © The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Science+Business Media, LLC, part of Springer Nature 2022

Abstract

Out of several possible extensions of general relativity, the scalar-tensor theory is the most popular for several reasons. Since the quantum description of gravity is yet to be formulated properly, the understanding of a gravitational theory remains incomplete until the study of thermodynamic and fluid-gravity aspects, which provides an alternative viewpoint to understand the gravitational theory. In this review, we study these features (thermodynamics and the fluid gravity analogy) in a rigorous and yet in a concise manner for the scalar-tensor gravity, which has been revealed in our recent works. In addition, the issue of conformally connected frames (i.e. whether the two frames, which are conformally related are physically equivalent) has been explored in an explicit manner at the action level as well as from the viewpoint of thermodynamics and fluid-gravity correspondence.

Keywords Modified theory of gravity \cdot Thermodynamics \cdot Fluid-gravity correspondence

Contents

1	Introduction	2
2	The scalar-tensor gravity: how, what and why	3
	The conundrum of conformally connected frames	6
3	Bulk and the surface terms: the holographic relation	7
	In search of a well-posed action principal	7
4	Conserved noether and ADT currents	12

This article belongs to a Topical Collection: In Memory of Professor T. Padmanabhan.

 Bibhas Ranjan Majhi bibhas.majhi@iitg.ac.in
 Krishnakanta Bhattacharya

krishnakanta@iucaa.in

¹ IUCAA, Post Bag 4, Pune University Campus, Ganeshkhind, Pune, Maharashtra 411 007, India

² Department of Physics, Indian Institute of Technology Guwahati, Guwahati, Assam 781039, India

	4.1 Variation of the actions in the two frames, equations of motion and the boundary terms	12
	4.2 Generalized Bianchi identity in scalar-tensor theory of gravity	14
	4.3 Diffeomorphism invariance and conserved Noether current	14
	4.4 The ADT current	16
	4.5 Connection between Noether and ADT current	18
5	Thermodynamics in scalar-tensor gravity	19
	5.1 Challenges to obtain thermodynamic description in scalar-tensor gravity	19
	5.2 Thermodynamic description for the Killing horizon	20
	5.2.1 The zeroth law	21
	5.2.2 First law on the Killing horizon	25
	5.3 Thermodynamic structure on a generic null surface	29
	5.3.1 Null geometry and the (1+3) foliation of a null surface	29
	5.3.2 Thermodynamic structure of ST gravity	30
	5.3.3 The second law	36
6	Fluid-gravity correspondence	38
	6.1 The inequivalent picture	40
	6.2 The equivalent picture	42
7	Conclusions	43
Re	eferences	44

1 Introduction

Among the four forces existing in the nature, the gravitational force is the oldest one to be discovered. However, the realization of the gravitation has been changed and has been modified with the course of time. The old Newtonian idea of gravitation was given in terms of "inverse-squared" law, where the gravitation was identified in terms of force acting upon two massive objects. This idea (of gravitation) lasted for several centuries until in 1916 when Einstein (along with due credit to Hilbert and others) came up with the idea of general relativity (GR), which paved a complete shift of paradigm to understand the gravity. The present understanding of gravity (provided by GR) is premised upon the the idea of interplay of the spacetime geometry due to influence of the matter. Although, GR has been proven as highly accurate and consistent with the observational data [1-3], it is not quite compatible with another foundation of physics, i.e the quantum mechanics. In other words, the quantum theory of gravity is not yet developed. Meanwhile, it has been found that the dynamical equations of GR show tantalizing similarity of the system of thermodynamics and fluid-dynamics. In the absence of a proper quantum theory of gravity, the thermodynamic and the fluiddynamic aspects of gravity provide us with an alternative viewpoints to understand gravity.

In spite of huge success of GR, which we have discussed above, there are several motivations (both from theoretical and observational viewpoints) to look beyond gravity. So far, the gravity has been tested in the weak field limit. It is argued that, in the strong gravity regime, the gravity can deviate substantially from GR and can be described by a modified theories of gravity. Among several modifications of GR, the scalar-tensor (ST) gravity is, probably, the most popular among the physicists for various reasons [4–9]. This theory can be described in the two frames. In the original frame, which is also known as the Jordan frame, the gravity is described in therms of both the metric tensor and the scalar-field ϕ , which is non-minimally coupled to the Ricci scalar *R* in the action. The action of the Jordan frame can be written equivalently in a form (via the conformal transformation) which looks similar to the Einstein–Hilbert action along with the external scalar field. The latter action is known as the action of the Einstein frame. The physical equivalence of the Jordan and the Einstein frame has been a matter of debate over the years [10–35].

The main purpose of this review is providing the complete understanding of ST gravity from the alternative viewpoints i.e. from the viewpoints of thermodynamics and fluid-gravity analogy. As we discuss later, the formulation of a consistent thermodynamic description in the two frames has been challenging and not been studied thoroughly earlier until our recent works [32, 33, 35, 36]. In addition, recently we also have established the fluid-gravity analogy in ST gravity [34]. Thus, we can now safely say that we now have a broader picture regarding the alternative ways of understanding scalar-tensor gravity than earlier. In this review, we tie up all the bits and pieces of information (which have been obtained in the course of time in several of our earlier works [32-36]) to provide the complete picture of thermodynamics and fluid-gravity analogy in ST gravity. In establishing these, it will be found that the validity of Padmanabhan's "holographic relation" (which was originally obtained for GR [37–41] and Lanczos–Lovelock gravity [42–44]) in ST gravity will provide a major clue to find the actual path. Moreover, providing a conformal transformation, a theory can be presented in infinite conformal frames. Therefore, the present analysis will help us to understand how (if at all!) the expression of thermodynamic and fluid parameters change under the conformal transformation. In addition, the understanding of thermodynamic and fluid-gravity aspects of ST gravity will also help us to properly understand those features of GR itself.

The notations, which we follow here are the following: Any quantity with a tilde overhead (such as \tilde{A}) will correspond to the quantity of the Einstein frame. The quantities without a tilde will correspond to the same in the Jordan frame (such as A).

2 The scalar-tensor gravity: how, what and why

The attempt to describe gravity in terms of the scalar field can be traced back as early as 1913, when G. Nordström came up with the idea of the scalar gravity [45–47]. Later, this attempt was overshadowed by the seminal work of Einstein's general relativity (GR), where the interaction of gravity is carried by the second-ranked symmetric tensor field (g_{ab} , known as the metric tensor). A few years later, Kaluza [48] and Klein [49] proposed the classical unified field theory of gravitation and electromagnetism (known as KK theory), which was built in five dimension where the fifth dimension was considered to be a compact one. Among the fifteen independent components of the five-dimensional metric tensor, ten components were identified as the 4D metric tensor, four components were identified as the electromagnetic vector potential and the other one as the scalar field. With the assumption of the "cylinder condition" (i.e. no component of the 5D metric depends upon the fifth dimension), it was shown that the 5D Einstein's equation yields the Einstein's equation in 4D along with the Maxwell's equation and the scalar field equation. Later, Jordan adopted the similar idea of KK theory and considered the four dimensional carved manifold to be embedded in a five-

dimensional flat spacetime. He identified the fifteenth field variable of KK in terms of the gravitational constant, which fits nicely with the Dirac's idea of "large number hypothesis" [50]. Later, in order to make Einstein–Hilbert gravity to be compatible with Mach's principal, Brans and Dicke took Jordan's idea of variable cosmological constant. Their proposed theory is known today as the Brans–Dicke theory [51], which is a prototype of a more generalized scalar–tensor (ST) theory.

Unlike Einstein's gravity, the interplay of gravity in the spacetime in ST gravity is described not only in terms of the metric but also in terms of the scalar field, which is non-minimally coupled. The gravitational action of the ST theory in the original frame (a.k.a. the Jordan frame) is given as

$$\mathcal{A} = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} L = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \frac{1}{16\pi} \left(\phi R - \frac{\omega(\phi)}{\phi} g^{ab} \nabla_a \phi \nabla_b \phi - V(\phi) \right).$$
(1)

In the above action (1), the scalar field ϕ is non-minimally coupled with the Ricciscalar *R*. In addition, the coupling parameter ω , which is known as the Brans–Dicke (BD) parameter, is kept as an arbitrary function of the scalar field. When the BD parameter is constant, the ST theory boils down to the well-known Brans–Dicke theory. Furthermore, $V(\phi)$ is the arbitrary scalar field potential in the ST theory.

There is another representation of the above action (1), which is known as the Einstein frame representation where the non-minimal coupling of the scalar field is no longer present. This is obtained by the following sets of transformation in the metric tensor and the scalar field. These are given as

$$g_{ab} \to \tilde{g}_{ab} = \Omega^2 g_{ab}, \qquad \Omega = \sqrt{\phi} , \qquad (2)$$

and

$$\phi \to \tilde{\phi} \text{ with } d\tilde{\phi} = \sqrt{\frac{2\omega(\phi) + 3}{16\pi}} \frac{d\phi}{\phi} .$$
 (3)

The transformation relation, as described in Eq. (2), is known as the conformal transformation, where Ω is the conformal factor. Due to this conformal transformation along with the rescaling of the scalar field ϕ (as mentioned in Eq. (3)), the Jordan frame action (1) can be written equivalently as

$$\tilde{\mathcal{A}} = \int d^4x \sqrt{-\tilde{g}} \tilde{L} = \int d^4x \sqrt{-\tilde{g}} \left[\frac{\tilde{R}}{16\pi} - \frac{1}{2} \tilde{g}^{ab} \tilde{\nabla}_a \tilde{\phi} \tilde{\nabla}_b \tilde{\phi} - U(\tilde{\phi}) \right], \quad (4)$$

with $U(\tilde{\phi}) = \frac{V(\phi)}{16\pi\phi^2}$. The above action (4) corresponds to the Einstein frame representation of the ST gravity. Note, in the Einstein frame, the non-minimal coupling is no longer present and the scalar field appears as the external field.

Before proceeding towards the main objective of this review let us mention briefly few observational aspects and recent progress of this theory. As we have discussed earlier, ST theory is very popular from the observational viewpoints as well. Moreover, the ST gravity provides us with more free parameters, which can be fixed from the various observations; solar system tests, gravitational waves and from cosmology. Some important constraints in the parameters are discussed as follows.

Following the parametrized post-Newtonian (PPN) prescription (perturbative treatment of weak field gravity, for details about this formalism, see [52], it is said that in the limit $\omega(\phi) \to \infty$, the ST theory boils down to the general relativity [53] and it has been a conviction for long that for strong coupling (ω) , the ST theory boils down to GR [54–57]. However, there are counterexamples of non-convergence in several cases [60–67] and for the presence of scale-invariant matter fields (i.e. for $T_i^i = 0$) [58, 59]. Nevertheless, recent work agrees upon the convergence with GR even for $T_i^i = 0$ at the quantum level [68]. From the observation of the time delay of radio signal from the Cassini spacecraft, the constraint on the coupling parameter turns out as $\omega > 40,000$ [69]. It is also known that the scalar-tensor gravity predicts the velocity of gravitational wave as different from the velocity of light [70]. Interestingly, the recent observation of gravitational wave due to the binary neutron star merger (GW170817) is one with an electromagnetic counterpart (i.e. GRB 170817A) and it was found that the electromagnetic signal was observed 1.7 s after the gravitational wave signal [71]. This event has provided stringent constraints on scalar-tensor gravity [72–74]. Thus, constraining the parameters in the scalar-tensor theory has been a subject of intense research over the years.

Apart from setting the constraints on the ST gravity (which arises from different avenues as discussed above), there are two other thriving directions which have recently surged attention among several researchers. These are, the study of scalar hairs and spontaneous scalarization, along with finding their observational implications. The usual "no-hair theorem" [75] of the black hole suggests that the black holes are characterized only by three physical quantities: mass, charge and the angular momentum. Thus, it does not matter what is the matter source, the final outcome of the gravitational collapse is always a Kerr-Newman black hole. However, while proving the no-hair theorem the focus is upon the dynamical end point of the gravitational collapse and not upon the existing black holes with arbitrary mass sources. Therefore, for existing black holes with non-trivial matter fields, later people found several other global charges or new non-trivial fields [76-78]. These charges are categorized in two parts: (1) primary hairs, which are subject to the Gauss' law and are the global charges. These charges include mass, charge etc. (2) secondary hairs, which are not the global charges and are not subject to the Gauss' law. However, irrespective of the mass source, the scalar hair, which are secondary hairs, was not found for the black holes. This lead Bekenstein to prove the "no-scalar-hair theorems of black holes" [79–81]. However, while proving these theorem, Bekenstein have considered a few crucial assumptions [82]. One such assumption was that the theorem is limited to those cases where the scalar field is canonical and is minimally coupled. However, this crucial assumption can be relaxed for various models of scalar-tensor gravity. Therefore, in that case, the scalar hairs are supposed to exist. During the last few years, the observational phenomena like the gravitational waves, observation of black hole shadow by Event Horizon Telescope (EHT) etc. have provided new windows to test the gravity in the strong-field regime. Thus, checking validity of no-hair theorem from the observational phenomena has been one of the most important aspect to test gravity [83]. These has raised new interests on finding scalar hairs [84], and thereby have raised interest in

the theories where the scalar field is non-minimally coupled (such as the ST gravity [85–87]).

Depending on the coupling, one can obtain solutions in ST gravity which are indistinguishable with GR in the weak gravity region but, they can predict radically different phenomenology in the strong gravity region, such as for the neutron stars and black holes. One such phenomenology is referred to as the spontaneous scalarization. Originally this phenomena was found in the cosmological model introduced by Damour and Esposito-Farèse [88, 89], where it was shown that a tachyonic instability triggers the spontaneous scalarization and, at the end, the neutron star is dressed with a scalar configuration. This phenomenology has later explored in several cases [90–100] and currently plays a crucial role from the observational viewpoints to obtain the deviation from Einstein's GR in the strong gravity region [101–106].

Let us now come back again to our theoretical study. Note that from the discussions presented in literature it seems that the two actions are exactly equivalent under the conformal transformation. However, a careful analysis shows [32] that the two actions (1) and (4) are equivalent only upto a total derivative term i.e.

$$\sqrt{-\tilde{g}}\tilde{L} = \sqrt{-g}L - \frac{3}{16\pi}\sqrt{-g}\Box\phi .$$
⁽⁵⁾

The origin of this total derivative term can be traced back from the following transformation relation of the Ricci scalar under (2), which is provided as

$$\tilde{R} = \frac{1}{\phi} \left[R + \frac{3}{2\phi^2} (\nabla_i \phi) (\nabla^i \phi) - \frac{3}{\phi} \Box \phi \right].$$
(6)

Since the $\Box \phi$ term is a total derivative term, one can discard this term as removal of this term does not alter the dynamics of the system (follows from the fact that the equation of motion is unchanged irrespective of addition or removal of a total derivative term). This is why, for a long time $\Box \phi$ has not been paid any attention and has been discarded. Therefore although there is an "apparent physical equivalence" at the dynamical level, the actions are indeed suffering from "mathematical in-equivalence". In the subsequent analysis, we shall show that this neglected term plays a crucial role in this theory and, therefore, it should be hailed high for its immense significance.

The conundrum of conformally connected frames

The issues with the conformal frames is, probably, the oldest one which has lingered with the theory ever since its formulation and has not been resolved yet. Providing the conformal transformation in the metric, a theory can be presented in infinitely different conformal frames among which the Jordan frame and the Einstein frame stand out. Now, there are the following issues related to the theory presented in two different conformal frame (say Jordan and Einstein frame).

1. Whether these different conformal frames, which are mathematically equivalent, are physically equivalent in every aspects.

- 2. If the answer to the previous question (1) is negative then which frame is more physical than the others?
- 3. If answer to the previous question (1) is positive then what should be the expression of the thermodynamic energy? In literature, there are several prescriptions of the definition of energy, which plays the role of thermodynamic energy in GR. There are Misner-Sharp energy, Hawking–Hayward quasi-local energy etc. But, all these are not conformally invariant. Thus, if one agrees to the equivalent picture, one has to define the thermodynamic energy properly in a conformally invariant way and has to show the procedure to obtain the thermodynamic laws in a consistent manner.

In the following analysis, we shall shed light on these issues. We shall show that the two frames are thermodynamically equivalent. In addition, at the action level, we shall show that in both the frames the surface terms and the bulk term are related by a special relation, known as the holographic relation. However, as we point out later on, the $\Box \phi$ term plays the crucial role in both the cases.

3 Bulk and the surface terms: the holographic relation

In search of a well-posed action principal

The dynamics of a physical system is believed to be obtained via a well-posed action principle. However, in general relativity, there are several issues regarding the proper formulation of the action principle. Einstein's equation can be obtained from the Einstein-Hilbert (EH) Lagrangian, where the dynamical variable is usually considered as the metric tensor. Now, the EH Lagrangian contains the first order as well as the second order differentiation of the dynamical variable (i.e. the metric tensor). Therefore, one has to fix both the metric as well as its first derivative on the boundary, which is inconsistent. To get rid of such trouble and to make the action principal well-posed, two routes are prescribed in the literature: (1) Addition of a boundary term which, on the boundary, cancels the term containing the first derivative of the metric. The most popular boundary term in the literature is the Gibbons-Hawking-York (GHY) boundary term, which is dependent on the extrinsic curvature of the boundary surface under consideration. Therefore, this method is foliation dependent though generally covariant. (2) The Einstein–Hilbert action is peculiar as the action as well as the derived field equation both contains up to the second derivative of the metric, which is against the general consensus (one expects the equation of motion to include the third derivative of the dynamic variable when the action itself contains its second derivative). This peculiarity is there because, all the second order derivatives in the Einstein–Hilbert action can be written as a total derivative as a whole. Thus, the action can be decomposed into two parts: the bulk part (which contains up to the first derivative of the metric tensor) and the surface part (which is a total derivative term and contains the second order derivatives). The equation of motion can be obtained only from the bulk part of the action. However, this method is not generally covariant. Furthermore, from the work of Padmanabhan et al. [37, 38, 42] a deeper significance

of this decomposition was revealed as it was shown that the bulk part and the surface part are not independent. Instead, they are related via a relation which is call as the holographic relation (named by T. Padmanabhan). Therefore, if one of either bulk or the surface part is known, one can obtain another. In addition, it also suggests that Einstein's gravity is intrinsically holographic, where the surface degrees of freedom are related to the dynamics of the spacetime [107].

The above discussion has been presented under the framework of Einstein's gravity [37–41] and extended to Lanczos–Lovelock gravity [42–44]. However, the above two routes are required to be adopted for a well-defined action principle in ST gravity as well. Like the Einstein–Hilbert action, the actions of the ST gravity (in both the frames) contains the second derivative of the metric. In addition, the field equations also contain up to the second derivative of the fields. Thus the above arguments of the two routes are valid for ST gravity as well. In spite of the apparent similarity in the structure in the metric, the holographic relation, however, is not guaranteed especially due to the non-minimal coupling of ϕ in the action. In the following, we briefly discuss the two routes in the context of ST gravity. Finally, it will be shown that the holographic principle can be obtain for the ST gravity. However, for that, it will be shown that the $\Box \phi$ term (of Eq. 5) is required to be incorporated in the action of the Jordan frame.

The suitable GHY term for the actions (1 and 4) are similar as of the Einstein's GR. The expression of the GHY terms in the two frames are provided as follows. In the Jordan frame, the GHY term is given as

$$\mathcal{A}_{GHY} = -\frac{1}{8\pi} \oint d^3x \sqrt{h}\phi K \ . \tag{7}$$

Here $K = -\nabla_a N^a = \frac{1}{\sqrt{-g}} \partial_a (\sqrt{-g} N^a)$ is the trace of the extrinsic curvature tensor and N^a is the unit normal to the boundary surface. Also, *h* is the determinant of the induced metric corresponding to the boundary surface. Similarly, in the Einstein frame, the GHY term is provided as

$$\tilde{\mathcal{A}}_{GHY} = -\frac{1}{8\pi} \oint d^3x \sqrt{\tilde{h}} \tilde{K} .$$
(8)

Interestingly, although the gravitational actions in the two frames (given by the Eqs. 1 and 4) are equivalent only up to a total derivative term (see Eq. 5), it can be shown that the sum of the gravitational action along with the GHY term, as a whole, are conformally invariant [32].

We discuss the second route (for a well-posed action principal in ST gravity) in a more robust manner in the following as it caters crucial informations regarding the conformal equivalence of the two frames. First, we provide the decomposition of the Lagrangians (into bulk and surface terms) in the two frames. The detail result has been obtained in [32], and we quote those in the following. The Lagrangian in the Jordan frame, as described in Eq. (1), can be written as decomposed into the bulk and surface part as $\sqrt{-g}L = \sqrt{-g}L_{bulk} + L_{sur}$ where

Lbulk

$$= (1/16\pi) \Big[\Omega^2 g^{ab} [\Gamma^i_{ja} \Gamma^j_{ib} - \Gamma^i_{ab} \Gamma^j_{ij}] - 2\Omega^2 g^{ab} \Gamma^i_{ab} (\partial_i \ln \Omega) + 2\Omega^2 \Gamma^i_{ij} (\partial^j \ln \Omega) \Big] - \frac{4}{16\pi} \omega \Omega^2 (\partial_i \ln \Omega) (\partial^i \ln \Omega) - \frac{V(\phi)}{16\pi \phi^2} , \qquad (9)$$

and

$$L_{sur} = \frac{1}{16\pi} \partial_c (\Omega^2 \sqrt{-g} V^c) = (1/16\pi) \partial_c [\Omega^2 \sqrt{-g} (g^{ik} \Gamma^c_{ik} - g^{ck} \Gamma^m_{km})],$$
(10)

where one can identify $V^c = g^{ik}\Gamma^c_{ik} - g^{ck}\Gamma^m_{km}$. Similarly, the Lagrangian in the Einstein frame, as provided in the Eq. (4), can be decomposed into the bulk and the surface parts as

$$\tilde{L}_{bulk} = \frac{1}{16\pi} \tilde{g}^{ab} (\tilde{\Gamma}^i_{ja} \tilde{\Gamma}^j_{ib} - \tilde{\Gamma}^i_{ab} \tilde{\Gamma}^j_{ij}) - \frac{1}{2} \tilde{g}^{ab} \tilde{\nabla}_a \tilde{\phi} \tilde{\nabla}_b \tilde{\phi} - U(\tilde{\phi}) ; \qquad (11)$$

and the surface term is given as

$$\tilde{L}_{sur} = -\partial_c \tilde{P}^c , \qquad (12)$$

with

$$\tilde{P}^c = -\frac{1}{16\pi}\sqrt{-\tilde{g}}\tilde{V}^c = \frac{\sqrt{-\tilde{g}}}{16\pi}(\tilde{g}^{ck}\tilde{\Gamma}^i_{ki} - \tilde{g}^{ik}\tilde{\Gamma}^c_{ik}), \qquad (13)$$

and $\tilde{V}^c = \tilde{g}^{ik}\tilde{\Gamma}^c_{ik} - \tilde{g}^{ck}\tilde{\Gamma}^m_{km}$.

The decomposition of the actions (of the two frames) in terms of the bulk and the surface part, which we have discussed above, has been done with the motivation to obtain a well-defined action principle. The surface terms of the decompositions in the two frame can be removed from the gravitational actions and one can safely obtain the equations of motion from the bulk part only (see our earlier work [32] for details). One serious drawback in this approach (to obtain the dynamical equations from the bulk part only) is that this approach is not a covariant one as both the bulk and the surface part in the two frames are not covariant scalars. Nonetheless, this can be considered as a useful way to define a well-posed action principle. Then the question arises: Is there any importance of the surface part of the action? Apparently, it seems that the surface term of the decomposition has no significance and it just creates trouble in defining the well-posed action principal. However, the surface term is very significant and discloses the holographic nature of gravity. In the Einstein frame, it can be shown that the bulk and the surface part of the action are connected by the holographic relation, which is given as

$$\tilde{L}_{sur} = -\partial_c \left[\frac{\partial \sqrt{-\tilde{g}} \tilde{L}_{bulk}}{\partial \tilde{g}_{ij,c}} \tilde{g}_{ij} \right].$$
(14)

Springer

The above relation shows that the bulk and the surface part are not independent to each other. This relations also suggests that the surface degrees of freedom are related to the dynamical degrees of freedom, implying the holographic nature of gravity in the Einstein frame. The above relation (14), which implies the holographic nature of gravity, also suggests that the gravitational action in the Einstein frame (given by Eq. 4) can be described as the action in the momentum space for the following reasons. Let us consider a pair of Lagrangians of the following forms: $L_1 \equiv L_1(q^A, \partial q^A)$ and $L_2 \equiv L_2(q^A, \partial q^A, \partial^2 q^A)$. If $L_1(q^A, \partial q^A)$ and $L_2(q^A, \partial q^A, \partial^2 q^A)$ are connected to each other by the relation $L_2(q^A, \partial q^A, \partial^2 q^A) = L_1(q^A, \partial q^A) - \partial_i(q^A p_A^i)$, it can be shown that both $L_1(q^A, \partial q^A)$ and $L_2(q^A, \partial q^A, \partial^2 q^A)$ yields the same equation of motion; where in the first case (i.e. for $L_1(q^A, \partial q^A)$) one has to fix the coordinates q^A on the boundary and in the second case, one has to fix the conjugate momenta $(p_A^i = \partial L_1/\partial(\partial_i q^A))$ on the boundary. Thus, under the light of the above discussions, \tilde{L}_{bulk} can be interpreted as the Lagrangian of the coordinate space and, on the other hand the total Lagrangian in the Einstein frame can be interpreted as the Lagrangian of the momentum space.

In spite of the fact, that the actions in the two frames are equivalent to each other, it can be shown that the holographic principle does not hold in the Jordan frame and the total Lagrangian in the Jordan frame cannot be interpreted as one of the momentum space. In the Jordan frame, the bulk part and the surface part of the Lagrangian are related to each other by the following relation:

$$L_{sur} = -\partial_c \left[\frac{\partial \sqrt{-g} L_{bulk}}{\partial g_{ab,c}} g_{ab} \right] + \frac{3}{16\pi} \sqrt{-g} \Box \phi .$$
 (15)

Therefore, it can be said that the holographic relation does not hold for the Jordan frame, described by the Lagrangian (1). Furthermore, in this case, the Lagrangian L cannot be interpreted as the action of the momentum space. Since the holographic relation breaks down in the Jordan frame of ST gravity, there lies an in-equivalence even at the classical level. Later, we shall see, this in-equivalence will transcend at the thermodynamic level as well, making the thermodynamic parameters not to be exactly equivalent in the two frames. However, the reason for this in-equivalence can be traced back to the earlier relation (5), where it has been shown that the actions in the two frames are equivalent only upto a total derivative term. To ward off this in-built in-equivalence in the two frames, we incorporate the $\Box \phi$ term in the Lagrangian and define the Lagrangian in the Jordan frame as

$$L' = L - \frac{3}{16\pi} \Box \phi . \tag{16}$$

Now, it is quite straightforward to show that the actions in the two frames are exactly equivalent i.e., $\mathcal{A}' = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g}L' = \int d^4x \sqrt{-\tilde{g}\tilde{L}} = \tilde{\mathcal{A}}$. Let us now check whether we can now establish the holographic relation. Note that the Lagrangian L' can also be decomposed in terms of the bulk part and the surface part i.e. $\sqrt{-g}L' = \sqrt{-g}L'_{bulk} + L'_{sur}$, where the bulk part $L'_{bulk} = L_{bulk}$, is given by the relation (9) and the surface term will be given as

$$L'_{sur} = L_{sur} - \frac{3\sqrt{-g}}{16\pi} \Box \phi = \frac{1}{16\pi} \partial_c \left[\sqrt{-g} \left\{ \phi(g^{ik} \Gamma^c_{ik} - g^{ck} \Gamma^m_{km}) - 3g^{cd} \partial_d \phi \right\} \right].$$
(17)

One can check that the holographic relation in this frame can be established as the bulk part and the surface part of the Lagrangian are related to each other as

$$L'_{sur} = -\partial_c \left(\frac{\partial \sqrt{-g} L'_{bulk}}{\partial g_{ab,c}} g_{ab} \right).$$
(18)

Thus, with the modification of the Lagrangian in the Jordan frame, we have now removed the inequivalence of the two frames and have established the holographic relation in the Jordan frame. In addition, the above relation (18) helps us to identify the bulk part of the Lagrangian (i.e. L'_{bulk} or L_{bulk}) as the Lagrangian of the coordinate space and the Lagrangian L' as the same of the momentum space.

Before proceeding further, we clarify again that the surface terms discussed in Eq. (12) and in Eq. (13) are not the same as the Gibbons–Hawking–York (GHY) term. Also see section 6.2.3 of the Ref [108] where the difference of these two has been explicitly shown for a generic metric. In order to obtain a well-posed action principle, two roots are adopted. In one route, a total derivative term, such as the GHY terms is added along with the gravitational action (such as the EH action). In the second route, the problematic part of the gravitational action, i.e. the surface pert [defined in Eqs. (12) and in (13), which contains second order derivative of the metric] is discarded from the gravitational action and the equation of motion is obtained from the bulk part only (for details, see [108]). Also, note that there are numerous surface terms which can be added with the EH action instead of the GHY term, which most popular among those several alternatives (see Ref [109] for a detail discussion). Furthermore, the GHY term crucially depends on the foliation of the spacetime and acts as a surface term only for the timelike or for the spacelike boundaries and does not work for a null surface (for the prescription on the null surface, see [110-114]). On the other hand, the surface term of the action (discussed in Eqs. 12 and 13) works in every of those cases, though the second method is not a covariant one. Thus, the surface part of the EH action and the GHY term are significantly distinct from one another.

Now we clarify another terminology, which we have referred to as the "holographic principle/relation". This terminology of "holographic principle/relation" implies different meaning compared to the "holographic principle" arising from the AdS-CFT/ string theory. The terminology which we use, was coined by Padmanabhan when he had shown that the bulk part and the surface part of the EH action (as described in the context of the second method) are not independent. Instead, these two are intrinsically connected to each other, which he termed as the "holographic principle/ relation" (see ref [38]). We know that the bulk part of the EH action contributes to the dynamics of the gravitational system as one can obtain the Einstein's equation from the bulk part alone (following the second method which we have discussed above). Now, since the bulk part of the action is connected to the surface part via a relation, the surface degrees of freedom contributes to the dynamics of the gravitational system. Moreover the bulk information can be achieved from the surface. In this sense the obtained relation was

initially called as holographic relation (see [38] for his comments on this "holographic principle"). We also have used the same nomenclature here as well. In this regard it may be noted that Padmanabhan's (as well as ours) discussion on holographic principle is not the same as the concept of holographic principle provided by the string theory or AdS/CFT.

In the following section, it will be shown that the thermodynamic parameters, obtained from the Lagrangian L' are exactly equivalent to the same of the Einstein frame. Thus, from now on, we shall consider the Lagrangian of the Jordan frame as L' instead of L.

4 Conserved noether and ADT currents

In thermodynamic structure of gravitational theories, the conserved currents play a crucial role in defining the thermodynamic parameters. In addition, the conserved currents like the Noether current due to diffeomorphism symmetry of gravity and the Abbott-Deser-Tekin (ADT) current provide the thermodynamic laws in a covariant way. In the following, it will be shown that the Wald's formalism [115] and the ADT formalism [116-119], which are based upon the Noether current and the ADT current respectively, will be useful in order to obtain the 1st law in a covariant way. Also, it will be shown that the thermodynamic parameters are equivalent in the two frames. Since we already have the ambiguity regarding the potential candidate for the internal energy in thermodynamics of ST gravity, this Wald's formalism (or equivalently the ADT formalism) will be proved to be highly useful in defining the thermodynamic energy, which is also conformally invariant and fits nicely with other thermodynamic parameters to provide the first law. In the following, we show the procedure to obtain the Noether and the ADT currents in the two frames. To obtain the Noether current, we firstly obtain the variation of the Lagrangians in the two frames. Thereby we obtain the equations of motion and the boundary terms. Later we specify this arbitrary variation as the change due to the diffeomorphism. Therefore, the arbitrary variations in the Lagrangians will be changed to the Lie variation. This will yield the expression of the Noether current due to the diffeomorphism invariance.

4.1 Variation of the actions in the two frames, equations of motion and the boundary terms

The arbitrary variation of the Lagrangian in the Jordan frame yields

$$\delta(\sqrt{-g}L') = \sqrt{-g} \Big(E_{ab} \delta g^{ab} + E_{(\phi)} \delta \phi + \nabla_a \Theta'^a(q, \delta q) \Big) , \qquad (19)$$

where $q \in \{g_{ab}, \phi\}$ and

$$\begin{split} E_{ab} &= \frac{1}{16\pi} [\phi G_{ab} + \frac{\omega}{2\phi} \nabla_i \phi \nabla^i \phi g_{ab} - \frac{\omega}{\phi} \nabla_a \phi \nabla_b \phi + \frac{V}{2} g_{ab} - \nabla_a \nabla_b \phi + \nabla_i \nabla^i \phi g_{ab}]; \\ E_{(\phi)} &= \frac{1}{16\pi} [R + \frac{1}{\phi} \frac{d\omega}{d\phi} \nabla_i \phi \nabla^i \phi + \frac{2\omega}{\phi} \Box \phi - \frac{dV}{d\phi} - \frac{\omega}{\phi^2} \nabla_a \phi \nabla^a \phi]; \end{split}$$

🖉 Springer

and

$$\Theta^{\prime a}(q,\delta q) = \Theta^{a}(q,\delta q) - \frac{1}{16\pi} \left\{ \frac{3}{2} g^{ij} \delta g_{ij} \partial^{a} \phi - 3 g^{ia} \partial^{b} \phi \delta g_{ib} + 3 \partial^{a} (\delta \phi) \right\},$$
(20)

with $\Theta^a(q, \delta q)$ can be identified as the surface term corresponding to the variation of Lagrangian *L*, which is given as

$$\Theta^{a}(q,\delta q) = \frac{1}{16\pi} \left[-2g^{ab} \frac{\omega}{\phi} (\nabla_{b}\phi)\delta\phi + \phi\delta v^{a} - 2(\nabla_{b}\phi)p^{iabd}\delta g_{id} \right].$$
(21)

Here $E_{ab} = 0$ and $E_{(\phi)} = 0$ corresponds to the equations of motion for the fields g^{ab} and ϕ , respectively. However, our goal is to obtain the conserved currents (both Noether and ADT currents) off-shell. Therefore, while obtaining those currents, we do not use the equations of motion i.e. we nowhere put $E_{ab} = 0$ or $E_{(\phi)} = 0$.

In the Einstein frame, the arbitrary variation of the Lagrangian yields

$$\delta(\sqrt{-\tilde{g}}\tilde{L}) = \sqrt{-\tilde{g}}\tilde{E}_{ab}\delta\tilde{g}^{ab} + \sqrt{-\tilde{g}}\tilde{E}_{(\tilde{\phi})}\delta\tilde{\phi} + \sqrt{-\tilde{g}}\tilde{\nabla}_{a}\tilde{\Theta}^{a}(\tilde{q},\delta\tilde{q}) , \qquad (22)$$

where $\tilde{q} \in \{\tilde{g}_{ab}, \tilde{\phi}\}$. The exact expressions of $\tilde{E}_{ab}, \tilde{E}_{(\tilde{\phi})}$ and $\tilde{\Theta}^{a}(\tilde{q}, \delta\tilde{q})$ are given as

$$\begin{split} \tilde{E}_{ab} &= \frac{\tilde{G}_{ab}}{16\pi} - \frac{1}{2} \tilde{\nabla}_a \tilde{\phi} \tilde{\nabla}_b \tilde{\phi} + \frac{1}{4} \tilde{g}_{ab} \tilde{\nabla}^i \tilde{\phi} \tilde{\nabla}_i \tilde{\phi} + \frac{1}{2} \tilde{g}_{ab} U(\tilde{\phi}) ;\\ \tilde{E}_{(\tilde{\phi})} &= \tilde{\nabla}_a \tilde{\nabla}^a \tilde{\phi} - \frac{dU}{d\tilde{\phi}} ;\\ \text{and} \\ \tilde{\Theta}^a(\tilde{q}, \delta \tilde{q}) &= \frac{\delta \tilde{v}^a}{16\pi} - (\tilde{\nabla}^a \tilde{\phi}) \delta \tilde{\phi} . \end{split}$$
(23)

Again, in this case $\tilde{E}_{ab} = 0$ and $\tilde{E}_{(\tilde{\phi})} = 0$ corresponds to the equations of motion of the fields \tilde{g}^{ab} and $\tilde{\phi}$.

Here we clarify that, while obtaining the equation of motion from the action, we have not considered the external matter source. The external matter action in the Jordan frame will be defined as $\mathcal{A}^{(m)} = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} L^{(m)}$ whereas, the same in the Einstein frame will be given as $\tilde{\mathcal{A}}^{(m)} = \int d^4x \sqrt{-\tilde{g}} \tilde{L}^{(m)}$. Under the conformal transformation relation (2), we have

$$\tilde{\mathcal{L}}^{(m)} = \Omega^{-4} \mathcal{L}^{(m)} . \tag{24}$$

Now, the energy-momentum tensor is defined as

$$\tilde{T}_{ab}^{(m)} = -\frac{2}{\sqrt{-g}} \frac{\delta}{\delta g^{cd}} \left(\sqrt{-g} \mathcal{L}^{(m)} \right).$$
(25)

🖄 Springer

Thus, the energy-momentum tensor in the two frames will be related as

$$\tilde{T}_{ab}^{(m)} = \Omega^{-2} T_{ab}^{(m)}, \qquad \tilde{T}_{b}^{(m)a} = \Omega^{-4} T_{b}^{(m)a}, \qquad \tilde{T}^{(m)ab} = \Omega^{-6} T^{(m)ab}.$$
 (26)

Finally, when the external matter source is present, the equation of motion of the metric tensor will be changed as $E_{ab} = T_{ab}/2$ and $\tilde{E}_{ab} = \tilde{T}_{ab}/2$ (instead of $E^{ab} = 0$ and $\tilde{E}^{ab} = 0$ respectively).

In the following we discuss one important relation, which will help us to obtain the conserved Noether current off-shell.

4.2 Generalized Bianchi identity in scalar-tensor theory of gravity

In Einstein's GR, the (contracted) Bianchi identity ensures the (local) conservation of energy. In addition, it is also used to obtain the off-shell expression of the Noether current due to the diffeomorphism invariance. Now here we show the corresponding analogue of the Bianchi identity in the ST gravity, which is known as the generalized Bianchi identity or the Noether identity. We provide the expression of generalized Bianchi identity or the Noether identity in each frame

Jordan frame: In the Jordan frame, it can be proved that [33]

$$\nabla_b E^{ab} = -\frac{1}{2} (\nabla^a \phi) E_{(\phi)} , \qquad (27)$$

which is known as the generalized Bianchi identity of the Jordan frame. We shall see that, similar to GR, the above expression (27) will help us to obtain the Noether current off-shell. Note, when external matter is present, the equation of motion of the metric tensor is given by $E^{ab} = 8\pi T^{ab}_{(m)}$, where $T^{ab}_{(m)}$ is the energy-momentum tensor of the external matter field. Thus, the above relation (27) suggests that the (local) conservation of energy-momentum tensor takes place on-shell i.e. when $E_{(\phi)} = 0$. This is a stark difference of GR and ST gravity.

Einstein frame: In the Einstein frame, the generalized Bianchi identity is provided as

$$\tilde{\nabla}_{b}\tilde{E}^{ab} = -\frac{1}{2}(\tilde{\nabla}^{a}\tilde{\phi})\Big[\tilde{\Box}\tilde{\phi} - \frac{dU}{d\tilde{\phi}}\Big] = -\frac{1}{2}(\tilde{\nabla}^{a}\tilde{\phi})\tilde{E}_{\phi} .$$
⁽²⁸⁾

Again, while obtaining the off-shell Noether current, this generalized Bianchi identity (28) will be shown to play a crucial role. In addition, as was the case in the Jordan frame, the local energy conservation takes place on-shell (when $\tilde{E}_{\phi} = 0$).

4.3 Diffeomorphism invariance and conserved Noether current

The scalar–tensor gravity is diffeomorphism-invariant theory in both the frames. In Sect. 4.1, we have obtained the change in the Lagrangian due to the arbitrary variation. When the change in the Lagrangian is due to the diffeomorphism, δ is replaced by

the Lie-derivative. Thereby, one can obtain the expression of the conserved Noether current and the expression of two-ranked anti-symmetric Noether potential in both the frames. Here, we briefly provide the outline of the procedure to obtain Noether current and potential in each frame.

Jordan frame: Due to the diffeomorphism $x^a \longrightarrow x^a + \xi^a$, the change in the Lagrangian can be obtained from (19) by replacing δ to \pounds_{ξ} , which yields

$$\mathfrak{t}_{\xi}(\sqrt{-g}L') = -2\sqrt{-g}\nabla_a(E^{ab}\xi_b) + 2\sqrt{-g}\xi_b\nabla_a E^{ab} + \sqrt{-g}E_{(\phi)}\xi^a\nabla_a\phi + \sqrt{-g}\nabla_a\Theta'^a(q,\mathfrak{t}_{\xi}q).$$
⁽²⁹⁾

Now, the LHS of (29) can be straightforwardly obtained as $\pounds_{\xi}(\sqrt{-g}L') = \sqrt{-g}\nabla_a(L'\xi^a)$ and by using the generalized Bianchi/Noether identity (27) on the RHS of (29), one obtains $\nabla_a J^a = 0$, where the conserved off-shell Noether current (J'^a) can be identified as

$$J^{\prime a} = L^{\prime} \xi^{a} + 2E^{ab} \xi_{b} - \Theta^{\prime a}(q, \mathbf{f}_{\xi}q) .$$
(30)

The above expression of Noether current can be further written in terms of a two-ranked anti-symmetric Noether potential (i.e. $J'^a = \nabla_b J'^{ab}$), where the anti-symmetric Noether potential can be obtained as (see [33] for details)

$$J^{'ab} = \frac{1}{16\pi} [\nabla^a (\phi \xi^b) - \nabla^b (\phi \xi^a)].$$
(31)

Note that the above expressions of Noether current and potential, as provided by Eqs. (30) and (31) are obtained from the Lagrangian L' of Eq. (16). For a curious reader, we provide the expressions of Noether current and potential corresponding to the Lagrangian L (as defined in Eq. 1), which are given as (see derivation in [33])

$$J^a = L\xi^a + 2E^{ab}\xi_b - \Theta^a(q, \pounds_{\xi}q) .$$
(32)

and

$$J^{ab} = \frac{1}{16\pi} \Big[\phi (\nabla^a \xi^b - \nabla^b \xi^a) + 2\xi^a (\nabla^b \phi) - 2\xi^b (\nabla^a \phi) \Big].$$
(33)

In the following section, when we obtain the 1st law using the Wald's formalism, we show that the thermodynamic parameters obtained from the current J'^a are more appropriate as the thermodynamic parameters, defined by the Noether current J'^a are conformally equivalent. On the contrary, if one defines the thermodynamic parameters in terms of J^a , the thermodynamic parameters can be shown to be equivalent only when one incorporates several assumptions, such as the asymptotic flatness of the spacetime etc. [18]. Thus, it can be argued that the current J'^a is more appropriate

than J^a , which also imply that the Lagrangian L' is more appropriate than L in the Jordan frame.

Einstein frame: In the Einstein frame, one can similarly obtain the conserved Noether current and potential due to the diffeomorphism invariance. The expression of Noether current is provided as (for details, see [33])

$$\tilde{J}^{a} = \tilde{L}\tilde{\xi}^{a} + 2\tilde{E}^{ab}\tilde{\xi}_{b} - \tilde{\Theta}^{a}(\tilde{q}, \pounds_{\xi}\tilde{q}), \qquad (34)$$

and, the Noether potential is given as

$$\tilde{J}^{ab} = \frac{1}{16\pi} [\tilde{\nabla}^a \tilde{\xi}^b - \tilde{\nabla}^b \tilde{\xi}^a] \,. \tag{35}$$

Thus, we have obtained the Noether current and potential in the two frames. Note, that the obtained Noether currents, in the two frames, are valid for any arbitrary diffeomorphisms (ξ^a and $\tilde{\xi}^a$). In the following, we discuss the procedure of obtaining another conserved current which is widely used i.e. the ADT current and potential.

4.4 The ADT current

Unlike Noether current due to the diffeomorphiam, the ADT current is not obtained using the symmetry arguments. In Einstein's GR, it can be shown (details follows from the arguments provided in [116–119]) that on-shell (i.e. $G_{ab} = 0$), using the Bianchi-identity (i.e. $\nabla_b G^{ab} = 0$), we obtain $\nabla_a \delta G^{ab} = 0$, where δG^{ab} (known as the linearization tensor) is the *first order* change in G^{ab} due to the arbitrary perturbation $g_{ab} \longrightarrow g_{ab} + h_{ab}$. Therefore, δG^{ab} is a conserved quantity, albeit a tensor. Since conserved charge is defined in terms of a vector, δG^{ab} is contracted with the Killing vector (χ) and the conserved current is defined as $\delta G^{ab} \chi_b$, which is known as the ADT current. Thus, the on-shell conservation of $\delta G^{ab} \chi_b$ requires two major inputs: not only the Killing vector, but also the conservation of δE^{ab} (obtained from the Bianchi identity and the equation of motion). The off-shell extension has been formulated by constructing a two-ranked anti-symmetric potential (J_{ADT}^{ab}) in such a way that its divergence (i.e. $\nabla_b J^{ab}_{ADT}$) is equal to $\delta G^{ab} \chi_b$ added upto terms which are proportional to G_{ab} (for details see [120]). On-shell, the terms proportional G_{ab} vanish and $\nabla_b J^{ab}_{ADT}$ boils down to $\delta G^{ab} \chi_b$. Thus, the conservation of J^a_{ADT} originates from geometrical arguments and not from the symmetry arguments. Here we have followed the same procedure, and have obtained the expression of the ADT currents in the two frames. For detail mathematical approaches, we refer to our paper [33].

Jordan frame: In the Jordan frame, it can be proved that (for details, see [33])

$$J_{ADT}^{i}|_{on-shell} = \delta E^{ij} \chi_{j} , \qquad (36)$$

is a conserved quantity on-shell. In this case, δE^{ij} corresponds to the linearized tensor i.e. the first order change in E^{ij} due to the perturbation in the perturbation in the

$$\delta E^{ij} \chi_j = \nabla_j J^{ij}_{ADT} - E^{ik} h_{kj} \chi^j + \frac{1}{2} \chi^i E^{jk} h_{jk} - \frac{1}{2} \chi^j E^i_j h , \qquad (37)$$

where

$$J_{ADT}^{ij}[\chi] = \frac{1}{32\pi} \Big[\phi \Big(\chi^j \nabla_k h^{ki} - \chi^i \nabla_k h^{kj} + \chi_k \nabla^i h^{kj} - \chi_k \nabla^j h^{ki} + \chi^i (\nabla^j h) - \chi^j (\nabla^i h) + h^{jk} \nabla_k \chi^i - h^{ik} \nabla_k \chi^j + h \nabla^{[i} \chi^{j]} \Big) + (\nabla_k \phi) \Big(\chi^j h^{ik} - \chi^i h^{jk} \Big) \Big].$$

$$(38)$$

and $h_{ab} = \delta g_{ab}$ or equivalently $h^{ab} = -\delta g^{ab}$. Note that last three terms on the RHS of (37) is proportional to E^{ab} , which vanish on-shell. Thus, one can identify J_{ADT}^{ij} as the off-shell ADT potential. The off-shell ADT current can be identified as

$$J_{ADT}^{i}|_{off-shell} = \delta E^{ij}\chi_{j} + E^{ik}h_{kj}\chi^{j} - \frac{1}{2}\chi^{i}E^{jk}h_{jk} + \frac{1}{2}\chi^{j}E_{j}^{i}h.$$
(39)

Now that we have obtained the ADT current and potential in the Jordan frame, we now move on to obtain the corresponding counterpart in the Einstein frame.

Einstein frame: As was the case for the Jordan frame, off-shell $\delta \tilde{E}^{ij} \tilde{\chi}_j$ can be written as [33],

$$\delta \tilde{E}^{ij} \tilde{\chi}_j = \tilde{\nabla}_j \tilde{J}^{ij}_{ADT} - \tilde{E}^{ik} \tilde{h}_{kj} \tilde{\chi}^j + \frac{1}{2} \tilde{\chi}^i \tilde{E}^{jk} \tilde{h}_{jk} - \frac{1}{2} \tilde{\chi}^j \tilde{E}^i_j \tilde{h} , \qquad (40)$$

where, the two-ranked anti-symmetric ADT potential \tilde{J}_{ADT}^{ij} can be obtained as

$$\begin{split} \tilde{J}_{ADT}^{ij}[\tilde{\chi}] &= \frac{1}{32\pi} \Big[\tilde{\chi}^{j} \tilde{\nabla}_{k} \tilde{h}^{ki} - \tilde{\chi}^{i} \tilde{\nabla}_{k} \tilde{h}^{kj} + \tilde{\chi}_{k} \tilde{\nabla}^{i} \tilde{h}^{kj} - \tilde{\chi}_{k} \tilde{\nabla}^{j} \tilde{h}^{ki} \\ &+ \tilde{\chi}^{i} (\tilde{\nabla}^{j} \tilde{h}) - \tilde{\chi}^{j} (\tilde{\nabla}^{i} \tilde{h}) + \tilde{h}^{jk} \tilde{\nabla}_{k} \tilde{\chi}^{i} - \tilde{h}^{ik} \tilde{\nabla}_{k} \tilde{\chi}^{j} + \tilde{h} \tilde{\nabla}^{[i} \tilde{\chi}^{j]} \Big], \end{split}$$
(41)

where $\tilde{h}_{ab} = \delta \tilde{g}_{ab}$, $\tilde{h}^{ab} = -\delta \tilde{g}^{ab}$. Thus the off-shell ADT current can be identified as

$$\tilde{J}^{i}_{ADT}|_{off-shell} = \delta \tilde{E}^{ij} \tilde{\chi}_{j} + \tilde{E}^{ik} \tilde{h}_{kj} \tilde{\chi}^{j} - \frac{1}{2} \tilde{\chi}^{i} \tilde{E}^{jk} \tilde{h}_{jk} + \frac{1}{2} \tilde{\chi}^{j} \tilde{E}^{i}_{j} \tilde{h} .$$
(42)

On-shell, $\tilde{E}_b^a = 0$. Therefore, the on-shell expression of ADT current in the Einstein frame is given by the first term on the RHS of Eq. (42) i.e. $\tilde{J}_{ADT}^i|_{on-shell} = \delta \tilde{E}^{ij} \tilde{\chi}_j$.

🖄 Springer

As it is apparent from the analysis, the ADT currents and the potentials, in the two frames, are defined for the Killing vectors (χ^a and $\tilde{\chi}^a$) only.¹

Again, we emphasize that the ADT current (either on-shell or off-shell) has not been obtained using the symmetry argument i.e., identifying those symmetries which leave the action invariant (or change upto a total derivative) and obtaining conserved current using the Noether's theorem. Instead, a quantity has been defined under linear perturbation from the equation of motion and then contracted with the timelike Killing vector (assuming it exists for the spacetime under study). This process yields a first rank tensor. Interestingly, it has been observed that such one is covariantly conserved and it is called ADT current. It shows that ADT current does not have origin through Noether prescription due to a particular symmetry of spacetime. Moreover in the original approach [116–119] the construction of it and its covariant conservation greatly depend upon the use of equation of motion for gravity. In that sense such is called as on-shell ADT current.

On the other hand Noether current for gravity has been obtained through Noether prescription, arising due to the diffeomorphism invariance of the theory. Now diffeomorphism is a local gauge symmetry and hence the corresponding current is off-shell conserved. In literature the nomenclature, off-shell, is usually reserved for this kind of analysis. In the case of ADT current, it has been observed that one can construct a first rank tensor which is covariantly conserved even without use of equation of motion (see [120] for details). Therefore this new construction does not depend on the use of equation of motion of gravity and, in this sense, the new construction is called as off-shell ADT current in literature (e.g. see [120]). Here we also followed the same. However, as the Noether current and ADT current are different by construction, they can not be treated in the same footing. Therefore, the word off-shell has been used for ADT current in a different sense, unlike what it is used for conserved Noether current.

4.5 Connection between Noether and ADT current

Although the Noether current and the ADT current formalism has been developed independently, it can be shown that they are connected to each other. As a matter of which, it can be argued that the two covariant formalisms to obtain the first law i.e. the Wald's approach (that incorporates the Noether current) and the ADT approach (which incorporates the ADT current) are equivalent. In the following, we show the connection of the Noether and the ADT current in each frame.

Jordan frame: In the Jordan frame, the Noether and the ADT currents are related as [33]

$$\sqrt{-g}J_{ADT}^{ij}[\chi] = \frac{1}{2}\delta(\sqrt{-g}J'^{ij}[\chi]) - \sqrt{-g}\chi^{[i}\Theta'^{j]}(q,\delta q) .$$
(43)

In (43), $J'^{ij}[\chi]$ is the Noether potential corresponding to the Killing diffeomorphism and not of any arbitrary diffeomorphism. On the other hand, ADT current is defined

¹ Recently we have obtained a generalised ADT-like current, which is obtained for arbitrary diffeomorphism in GR and Lanczos–Lovelock gravity [121].

only for the Killing vectors. Thus, we can say, the above relation (43) expresses the connection of the ADT current with the conserved Noether current corresponding to Killing diffeomorphism.

Einstein frame: In the Einstein frame, the relation between the Noether current (corresponding to the Killing diffeomorphism) and the ADT current is provided as [33]

$$\sqrt{-\tilde{g}}\tilde{J}^{ij}_{ADT}[\tilde{\chi}] = \frac{1}{2}\delta(\sqrt{-\tilde{g}}\tilde{J}^{ij}[\tilde{\chi}]) - \sqrt{-\tilde{g}}\tilde{\chi}^{[i}\tilde{\Theta}^{j]}(\tilde{q},\delta\tilde{q}).$$
(44)

Now that we have obtained the expressions of the conserved currents and have shown the connection of the Noether and the ADT currents, we have set the stage nicely to obtain the thermodynamic laws in a covariant way. In the following section, we obtain the thermodynamic laws in the two frames.

5 Thermodynamics in scalar-tensor gravity

Black hole thermodynamics has been one of the key aspects of general relativity. Incidentally this thermodynamic concept can be extended on any null surface (e.g. Killing horizon) which provides the idea of the thermodynamic structure of gravitational theories. In the absence of a proper quantum theory of gravity, such thermodynamic interpretaion provides an alternative viewpoint i.e. gravity can be interpreted as an emergent phenomena and not any fundamental force. Several studies [13, 37, 122– 126] suggest that the thermodynamic aspect of GR should transcend well-beyond GR and can be found in modified theories of gravity as well. In the context of scalar-tensor theory (or Brans-Dicke theory), it has been found that the Bekenstein-Hawking area law of entropy does not hold. Instead, the black hole entropy in this theory is proportional to the area of the black hole horizon as well as the scalar field ϕ [20, 127–129]. However, a systematic formulation of black hole thermodynamics in scalar-tensor gravity has not been obtained earlier until recently [32, 33, 35]. In one work of Koga and Maeda [18], the thermodynamic laws were obtained only after incorporating certain assumptions. These demonstrate that a proper formulation of thermodynamics in ST gravity has always been challenging. As we discuss later, several non-trivial issues arise while formulating the thermodynamic laws in scalar tensor theory, which are not there in GR. In the following, we briefly discuss the problems which one encounters during the formulation of thermodynamics in scalar-tensor gravity. Then we move on to discuss how those problems can be overcome and the thermodynamic laws can be established in the two frames. Moreover, it will be shown that the thermodynamic parameters in the two frames are equivalent in the two frames.

5.1 Challenges to obtain thermodynamic description in scalar-tensor gravity

The main issue while formulating thermodynamic descriptions in the two frames stems from the fact that the ST gravity is described in the two frames which are conformally connected. As a matter of which, not only one has to formulate the thermodynamic laws, but also one has to worry about whether the defined thermodynamic parameters are equivalent in the two frames. Moreover, from the work of Kang [20], it was found that the black hole entropy in the Jordan frame is given as $S = \phi A/4$, where A is the area of the BH horizon (i.e. $A = \int_{\mathcal{H}} \sqrt{\sigma} d^2 x$, where σ is the determinant of the induced metric on the BH horizon). However, for a long time, it is known that the BH entropy is conformally invariant. The null geodesics are left unchanged due to the conformal transformation. Therefore, a black hole, which is also a null surface, remains unchanged under the conformal rescaling. On the contrary, the area/length changes under the conformal transformation. In Einstein frame, the entropy (S) is given only by the area (A) of the BH horizon. However, one can obtain $\tilde{A} = \int_{\mathcal{H}} \sqrt{\tilde{\sigma}} d^2 x = \int_{\mathcal{H}} \phi \sqrt{\sigma} d^2 x = \phi A$, which imply that the entropy in the two frames are equivalent. Although we have this straightforward proof regarding the equivalence of the black hole entropy, major problem arises in defining the thermodynamic energy. In literature, there are several prescriptions of energy, most of which are not conformally invariant (such as the Misner-Sharp energy, Hawking-Heyward quasilocal energy etc.). Thus, it becomes challenging to find a suitable candidate of energy which can play the role of internal energy in ST gravity.

In the following, we obtain the thermodynamic relations of the two frames in a covariant way and, thereby, we show that all ther thermodynamic parameters are equivalent. Firstly, we perform our analysis for the Killing horizon as it is relatively simpler. Then we obtain the first law for a generic null surface.

5.2 Thermodynamic description for the Killing horizon

In black hole thermodynamics, the Killing horizon has played a pivotal role. As it was shown by Hawking (in the context of GR), the event horizon of a static spacetime is a Killing horizon [130]. In addition, assumption of the Killing symmetry in the spacetime largely simplifies the analysis. Therefore, for simplicity, we start the analysis for the Killing horizon. Moreover, here we adopt the Wald's formulation to obtain the first law, which is a powerful way to obtain the first law and to define the thermodynamic parameters in a covariant manner. Another reason to consider the Killing horizon at first is that Wald's formulation is defined for the Killing horizon only. Thus, here we consider that the black hole horizon is a Killing horizon in both the frames. Before moving on, we mention one important comment. Note that the rigidity theorem [130], which ensures that the event horizon of a stationary black hole is also a Killing horizon, has not been proved in the context of the scalar-tensor theory yet and it is an important subject to work in future. Therefore, we claim that our analysis is valid only for the Killing horizon. Since the proof of the rigidity theorem is still missing for scalartensor theory, it is not sure whether it will be valid for an event horizon in scalar-tensor gravity.

Firstly, we consider a Killing vector $\tilde{\boldsymbol{\chi}}$ in the Einstein frame $(\mathcal{M}, \tilde{g}_{ab}, \tilde{\phi})$, which is also the generator of the Killing horizon $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{(K)}$ (in Einstein frame). Thus, from the Killing vector condition, we have

$$\pounds_{\tilde{\mathbf{\chi}}} \; \tilde{g}_{ab} \stackrel{(\mathcal{M}, \tilde{g}, \tilde{\phi})}{=} 0 \;, \tag{45}$$

Using the conformal transformation relation (2), we arrive at the Jordan frame $(\mathcal{M}, g_{ab}, \phi)$ and we obtain

$$\pounds_{\tilde{\chi}} g_{ab} \stackrel{(\mathcal{M},\mathbf{g},\phi)}{=} -\frac{1}{\phi} \Big(\pounds_{\tilde{\chi}} \phi \Big) g_{ab} . \tag{46}$$

Thus, we find that $\tilde{\chi}$ is a conformal Killing vector unless $\pounds_{\tilde{\chi}} \phi \stackrel{(\mathcal{M},\mathbf{g},\phi)}{=} 0$. Therefore, we impose the condition

$$\mathfrak{t}_{\tilde{\boldsymbol{\chi}}} \phi \stackrel{(\mathcal{M}, \boldsymbol{\mathfrak{g}}, \phi)}{=} 0 , \qquad (47)$$

Using Eq. (3), one can obtain the analogous condition in Einstein frame as

$$f_{\tilde{\chi}} \tilde{\phi} \stackrel{(\mathcal{M}, \tilde{g}, \tilde{\phi})}{=} 0.$$
(48)

Now, according to our notational convention, we define the Killing vector, which is the generator of the Killing horizon $\mathcal{H}^{(K)}$ (in the Jordan frame) is χ . Thus, we have

$$\tilde{\chi}^{a} \stackrel{(\mathcal{M}, g_{ab}, \phi)}{=} \chi^{a} . \tag{49}$$

Although the above expression shows that the contravariant components of the Killing vectors are the same (under the assumption (47) or equivalently (48)), the covariant components of the Killing vectors in the two frames are not exactly the same, they are related by the conformal factor due to the transformation relation (2). Also note that the relation (49) (which is consequence of the imposed condition (47) or (48)) are followed from [19] and has also been imposed in [18] in the context of ST gravity. Due to these imposed condition, the Killing horizon in one frame (say $\mathcal{H}^{(K)}$) maps to the Killing horizon of the other frame ($\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{(K)}$). With these preliminary discussions about the Killing horizons, we obtain the thermodynamic laws for $\mathcal{H}^{(K)}$ and $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{(K)}$ in the following.

5.2.1 The zeroth law

As we have discussed earlier, the Killing vectors (χ and $\tilde{\chi}$) are the generators of the of the Killing horizons ($\mathcal{H}^{(K)}$ and $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{(K)}$ respectively), which becomes null on the horizon. Therefore, on the horizon, the Killing vectors also satisfy the null geodesic conditions, which are given as

$$\tilde{\chi}^b \tilde{\nabla}_b \tilde{\chi}^a \stackrel{\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{(K)}}{=} \tilde{\kappa} \tilde{\chi}^a \tag{50}$$

and

$$\chi^b \nabla_b \chi^a \stackrel{\mathcal{H}^{(K)}}{=} \kappa \chi^a . \tag{51}$$

Here κ and $\tilde{\kappa}$ are the non-affinity parameters of the null surface, which can also be identified as the surface gravity of the Killing horizon. Under the condition (47) (or equivalently (48)), we obtain κ and $\tilde{\kappa}$ are equivalent i.e. $\tilde{\kappa} = \kappa$ [19].

Here, we shall prove that κ (or $\tilde{\kappa}$) is constant on the horizon $\mathcal{H}^{(K)}$ (or $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{(K)}$ in the Einstein frame). Later, when we prove the first law, we shall see that the same κ (or $\tilde{\kappa}$) appears as the conjugate term of the black hole entropy. This will provide the justification for identifying $\kappa/2\pi$ (or $\tilde{\kappa}/2\pi$) as the black hole temperature in the two frames. Although, while proving the constancy of κ (or $\tilde{\kappa}$), we shall use the well-defined formalisms Riemannian manifold, the earlier approaches (which are formulated in the context of GR), does not guarantee the constancy of κ (or $\tilde{\kappa}$) as the proof of the zeroth law involves the dynamical equations of ST gravity in the two frames. In the following, we prove the zeroth law in the two frames. The method which we adopt here has been followed from [131]. The proof of the zeroth law, in this approach, relies on two crucial considerations:

- 1. Null dominant energy condition: It states that, in addition to the weak energy condition $(T_{ab}^{(m)}k^ak^b \ge 0)$, where k^a is a future pointing null vector and $T_{ab}^{(m)}$ corresponds to the energy-momentum tensor of external matter field), $-T_{ab}^{(m)}k^a$ (which, roughly, corresponds to the momentum measured by the observer) must be a future pointing causal vector field (i.e. either timelike or null) as the flow of mass-energy cannot be faster than the speed of light.
- 2. Topology of the horizon being $\mathbb{R} \times \mathcal{J}$: It implies that the cross-section of the black hole horizon is a spacelike compact two-surface (\mathcal{J}). Thus, the tangent space of the horizon is either null or spacelike.

Jordan frame: In order to show that the surface gravity (κ) is unchanged on the horizon, we need to define the directional derivative which lies on the tangent plane of $\mathcal{H}^{(K)}$. It is found that $\epsilon^{abcd} \chi_a$ lies on the tangent plane of $\mathcal{H}^{(K)}$ as $\epsilon^{abcd} \chi_a \chi_b = 0$, where ϵ^{abcd} is the spacetime volume form. Therefore, one can argue that $\epsilon^{abcd} \chi_a \nabla_b$ is the derivative on the tangent plane of $\mathcal{H}^{(K)}$. Accounting the anti-symmetric property of ϵ^{abcd} , the defined directional derivative $\epsilon^{abcd} \chi_a \nabla_b$ can be equivalently written as $\chi_{[a} \nabla_{b]}$. Therefore, our goal is proving $\chi_{[a} \nabla_{b]} \kappa = 0$. However, on the Killing horizon $\mathcal{H}^{(K)}$ it can be proved [131]

$$\chi_{[a}\nabla_{b]}\kappa \stackrel{\mathcal{H}^{(K)}}{=} -\chi_{[a}R_{b]}^{\ f}\chi_{f} , \qquad (52)$$

where R_{ab} is the Ricci tensor. Thus, our final goal boils down to prove $\chi_{[a}R_{b]}^{f}\chi_{f} = 0$ on the horizon, which will prove the constancy of κ on $\mathcal{H}^{(K)}$. Using the equation of motion $E_{ab} = T_{ab}^{(m)}/2$, where E_{ab} is defined in (20), one can obtain

$$-\chi_{[a}R_{b]}^{f}\chi_{f} \stackrel{(\mathcal{M},g_{ab},\phi)}{=} \\ -\frac{1}{\phi} \Big(8\pi \chi_{[a}T_{b]}^{(m)f}\chi_{f} - \frac{\omega}{2\phi}\chi_{[a}\delta_{b]}^{f}\chi_{f} (\nabla_{i}\phi\nabla^{i}\phi) + \frac{\omega}{\phi}\chi_{[a}\nabla_{b]}\phi (\chi^{f}\nabla_{f}\phi) \\ -\frac{1}{2}\chi_{[a}\delta_{b]}^{f}\chi_{f} V(\phi) + (\chi_{[a}\nabla_{b]}\nabla^{f}\phi)\chi_{f} - \chi_{[a}\delta_{b]}^{f}\chi_{f} (\nabla_{i}\nabla^{i}\phi) \Big) - \frac{1}{2}\chi_{[a}\delta_{b]}^{f}\chi_{f} R.$$
(53)

Deringer

Using the imposed condition in the Jordan frame (47) the above result can be further simplified as

$$\chi_{[a} R_{b]}^{\ f} \chi_{f} = \frac{1}{\phi} \left(8\pi \chi_{[a} T_{b]}^{(m)f} \chi_{f} + \chi^{f} (\chi_{[a} \nabla_{b]} \nabla_{f} \phi) \right).$$
(54)

Using Frobenius' hypersurface orthogonality condition (i.e. $\chi_{[a} \nabla_b \chi_{c]} = 0$) and using $\pounds_{\chi}(\nabla_a \phi) = 0$ (which can be proved straightforwardly from the condition (47)), one can prove that the last term of (54) vanishes on the horizon $\mathcal{H}^{(K)}$ and, thereby, (54) yields

$$\chi_{[a} R_{b]}^{\ f} \chi_{f} \stackrel{\mathcal{H}^{(K)}}{=} \frac{1}{\phi} 8\pi \chi_{[a} T_{b]}^{(m)f} \chi_{f} .$$
(55)

We now use another geometric condition: null Raychaudhuri equation (NRE). For the Killing horizon, the expansion scalar, shear tensor and the deformation tensor—all vanish. Therefore, the NRC on $\mathcal{H}^{(K)}$ yields

$$R_{ab}\chi^a\chi^b \stackrel{\mathcal{H}^{(K)}}{=} 0.$$
 (56)

In the above relation (56), one can replace R_{ab} using the equation of motion $E_{ab} = T_{ab}^{(m)}/2$, where E_{ab} is defined in (20). This imply

$$T_{ab}^{(m)}\chi^a\chi^b \stackrel{\mathcal{H}^{(K)}}{=} 0, \qquad (57)$$

as all the terms containing ϕ vanish due to the condition (47) and also by using $\pounds_{\chi}(\nabla_a \phi) = 0$. Since χ^b is normal to $\mathcal{H}^{(K)}$, it implies that $T_{ab}^{(m)} \chi^a$ lies on the tangent plane of the Killing horizon $\mathcal{H}^{(K)}$, which means $T_{ab}^{(m)} \chi^a$ is either null or spacelike. On the other hand, we have accounted the null dominant energy condition, which imply $T_{ab}^{(m)} \chi^a$ can be either timelike or null. Since the option of being a timelike vector has been ruled out earlier, the only option one left with is: $T_{ab}^{(m)} \chi^a$ is null on $\mathcal{H}^{(K)}$ and, hence, collinear to χ_b . Thus, one can obtain

$$T^{(m)a}_{\ b}\chi^b \stackrel{\mathcal{H}^{(K)}}{=} \alpha\chi^a , \qquad (58)$$

where α is the proportionality factor. The straightforward use of Eq. (58) in (55), yields $\chi_{[a}R_{b]}^{f}\chi_{f} = 0$, which implies the constancy of κ on the Killing horizon $\mathcal{H}^{(K)}$ and, thereby, the zeroth law is proven in the Jordan frame.

Einstein frame: In the Einstein frame, we can prove the constancy of $\tilde{\kappa}$ following the similar arguments as of the Jordan frame. In this frame, we have the following geometric identity

$$\tilde{\chi}_{[a}\tilde{\nabla}_{b]}\tilde{\kappa} \stackrel{\bar{\mathcal{H}}^{(K)}}{=} -\tilde{\chi}_{[a}\tilde{R}_{b]}^{\ f}\tilde{\chi}_{f} \ .$$
(59)

🖄 Springer

As the arguments provided in the Jordan frame, proving the condition $\tilde{\chi}_{[a} \tilde{R}_{b]}^{\ f} \tilde{\chi}_{f}$ will prove the constancy of $\tilde{\kappa}$ on $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{(K)}$. Using the field Eq. (23), we obtain

$$\tilde{\chi}_{[a}\tilde{R}_{b]}^{f}\tilde{\chi}_{f} = 16\pi \Big[\frac{1}{2}\tilde{\chi}_{[a}\tilde{T}_{b]}^{(m)f}\tilde{\chi}_{f} + \frac{1}{2}\tilde{\chi}_{[a}\tilde{\nabla}_{b]}\tilde{\phi}\left(\tilde{\nabla}^{f}\tilde{\phi}\tilde{\chi}_{f}\right) - \frac{1}{4}\tilde{\chi}_{[a}\delta_{b]}^{f}\tilde{\chi}_{f}\left(\tilde{\nabla}^{i}\tilde{\phi}\tilde{\nabla}_{i}\tilde{\phi}\right) - \frac{1}{2}\tilde{\chi}_{[a}\delta_{b]}^{f}\tilde{\chi}_{f}U(\tilde{\phi}) + \frac{1}{32\pi}\tilde{\chi}_{[a}\delta_{b]}^{f}\tilde{\chi}_{f}\tilde{R}\Big].$$
(60)

Using the condition imposed on $\tilde{\phi}$ (48), one can simplify the above equation as

$$\tilde{\chi}_{[a}\tilde{R}_{b]}^{\ f}\tilde{\chi}_{f} \stackrel{\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{(K)}}{=} 8\pi \,\tilde{\chi}_{[a}\tilde{T}_{b]}^{(m)f}\tilde{\chi}_{f} \,. \tag{61}$$

The null Raychaudhuri equation (NRE) on the horizon $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{(K)}$ yields

$$\tilde{R}_{ab}\tilde{\chi}^{a}\tilde{\chi}^{b} \stackrel{\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{(K)}}{=} 0, \qquad (62)$$

as, for the Killing horizon, the expansion scalar and the shear tensor vanish. Now, in (62), we replace $\tilde{R}_{ab}\tilde{\chi}^a\tilde{\chi}^b$ using the field Eq.(23) (along with 48) and, thereby, we obtain

$$\tilde{T}^{(m)}_{ab}\tilde{\chi}^a\tilde{\chi}^b \stackrel{\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{(K)}}{=} 0.$$
(63)

Since $\tilde{\chi}^a$ is normal to $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{(K)}$, the above relation (63) imply that $\tilde{T}_{ab}^{(m)}\tilde{\chi}^a$ lies on the tangent plane of the Killing horizon $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{(K)}$. Therefore, it can be concluded that $\tilde{T}_{ab}^{(m)}\tilde{\chi}^a$ is either normal or spacelike tensor. Now, we assume that the matter source obeys the null dominant energy condition (NDEC) in the Einstein frame, which imply that $\tilde{T}_{ab}^{(m)}\tilde{\chi}^a$ has to be causal (i.e. either timelike or null). Since $\tilde{T}_{ab}^{(m)}\tilde{\chi}^a$ cannot be timelike as argued above, the only option left is: $\tilde{T}_{ab}^{(m)}\tilde{\chi}^a$ is null on the horizon(i.e. collinear to the Killing vector on the horizon). Thus, we have

$$\tilde{T}^{(m)a}_{\ b} \tilde{\chi}^b \stackrel{\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{(K)}}{=} \tilde{\alpha} \tilde{\chi}^a , \qquad (64)$$

where $\tilde{\alpha}$ is the proportionality factor. Using (64) in (61), we finally obtain

$$\tilde{\chi}_{[a}\tilde{\nabla}_{b]}\tilde{\kappa} \stackrel{\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{(K)}}{=} 0 , \qquad (65)$$

which implies the constancy of κ on the horizon $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{(K)}$ and, hence, the zeroth law is proven in the Einstein frame.

We end up the discussion on the zeroth law with the following comments. From the discussion presented here, it might seem to the reader that the null dominant energy condition has been imposed twice as we have individually accounted NDEC in the two frames. However, it is not the case. Since the energy momentum tensor in the

two frames are connected to each other by the relation (26), the NDEC in one frame corresponds to the NDEC of the other.

5.2.2 First law on the Killing horizon

In the earlier section, we have established the constancy of κ (or $\tilde{\kappa}$) on the Killing horizon. In this section, we shall establish the first law in a covariant manner. Firstly we obtain the first law on the Killing horizon. Then, we generalize the first law for a generic null surface. Moreover, we shall show that the thermodynamic parameters, which are defined in these approaches are conformally invariant. In addition, this will also allow us to interpret κ and $\tilde{\kappa}$ as the temperatures in the two frames. The proof of the first law using the Wald's formalism depends crucially on two important considerations: (1) the Killing symmetry of the spacetime, (2) presence of a bifurcation Killing horizon (which is two-dimensional spacelike cross-section of two Killing horizons generated by the same Killing vector χ^a ; as a result, $\chi^a = 0$ on the bifurcation surface). The procedure of obtaining the first law, following the Wald's formalism, are discussed as follows.

Jordan frame: The proof of the first law using the Wald's formalism is provided using the conserved Noether current, which we have obtained earlier. Here we take an arbitrary variation (due to the change in the dynamic fields g_{ab} and ϕ) of the conserved Noether current on the Killing horizon with the on-shell condition and we show that this variation leads to the first law. The Noether current in the Jordan frame is defined in (30). The variation of Noether current corresponding to the Killing diffeomorphism $J'^a[\chi]$ (as our aim is to obtain the thermodynamic law on the Killing horizon) yields

$$\delta(\sqrt{-g}J^{\prime a}[\chi]) = \delta(\sqrt{-g}L^{\prime})\chi^{a} - \delta[\sqrt{-g}\Theta^{\prime a}(q, \pounds_{\chi}q)].$$
(66)

Here $\delta \chi^a = 0$ as, in this case, δ represents the variation due to the change in the variables $q \in \{g_{ab}, \phi\}$. Using Eq. (19) (along with the on-shell conditions i.e. $E_{ab} = 0$ and $E_{(\phi)} = 0$) it yields

$$\delta(\sqrt{-g}J^{\prime a}[\chi]) = \sqrt{-g} [\nabla_i \Theta^{\prime i}(q, \delta q)] \chi^a - \delta[\sqrt{-g} \Theta^{\prime a}(q, \pounds_{\chi} q)] .$$
(67)

Now, from a straightforward computation one can obtain the following identity

$$\pounds_{\chi}[\sqrt{-g}\Theta^{\prime a}(q,\delta q)] = \sqrt{-g}\chi^{a}\nabla_{i}[\Theta^{\prime i}(q,\delta q)] - 2\sqrt{-g}\nabla_{b}[\chi^{[a}\Theta^{\prime b]}(q,\delta q)], \quad (68)$$

where $A^{[a}B^{b]} = (1/2)(A^{a}B^{b} - A^{b}B^{a})$. Using the above identity in (67), one can obtain

$$\delta(\sqrt{-g}J'^{a}[\chi]) = \pounds_{\chi}[\sqrt{-g}\Theta'^{a}(q,\delta q)] - \delta[\sqrt{-g}\Theta'^{a}(q,\pounds_{\chi}q)] + 2\sqrt{-g}\nabla_{b}[\chi^{[a}\Theta'^{b]}(q,\delta q)].$$
(69)

🖄 Springer

One can now identify

$$\omega^{a} = -\pounds_{\chi}[\sqrt{-g}\Theta^{\prime a}(q,\delta q)] + \delta[\sqrt{-g}\Theta^{\prime a}(q,\pounds_{\chi}q)], \qquad (70)$$

as the variation of the symplectic Hamiltonian density with the following arguments. Remember, in classical mechanics, the variation of the Lagrangian $L(x_i, \dot{x}_i)$ is given as $\delta L(x_i, \dot{x}_i) = [(\frac{\partial L}{\partial x_i}) - d_t(\frac{\partial L}{\partial \dot{x}_i})]\delta x_i + d_t[p^i \delta x_i]$ where x_i corresponds to the generalized coordinate and $p^i = \frac{\partial L}{\partial \dot{x}_i}$ corresponds to the generalized momentum. The Euler-Lagrange's equation of motion vanishes on-shell and, the variation of the Hamiltonian $(H(x_i, p^i) = p^i(d_t x_i) - L(x_i, \dot{x}_i))$ under the arbitrary variation of x_i is provided as

$$\delta H(x_i, p^i) = \delta[p^i(d_t x_i)] - d_t[p^i(\delta x_i)].$$
⁽⁷¹⁾

Comparing (70) and (71) and with the following analogous correspondence $\sqrt{-g}\Theta'^a$ $(q, \delta q) \equiv p^i(\delta x_i)$ and $\sqrt{-g}\Theta'^a(q, \pounds_{\xi}q) \equiv p^i(d_t x_i)$, one can argue ω^a as the variation of the symplectic Hamiltonian density. Now, with the identification (70), Eq. (69) yields

$$\omega^a = -\delta(\sqrt{-g}J^{\prime a}[\chi]) + 2\sqrt{-g}\nabla_b[\chi^{[a}\Theta^{\prime b]}(q,\delta q)].$$
(72)

Thus, the total change in the Hamiltonian is provided as

$$\delta H[\chi] = \int_{c} d\Sigma_{a} \frac{\omega^{a}}{\sqrt{-g}} = -\delta \int_{c} d\Sigma_{a} \nabla_{b} (J'^{ab}[\chi]) + 2 \int_{c} d\Sigma_{a} \nabla_{b} [\chi^{[a} \Theta'^{b]}(q, \delta q)],$$
(73)

where, *c* symbolizes the Cauchy hypersurface, upon which the integration is been performed. In addition the elemental surface area of the three-dimensional Cauchy hypersurface has been defined as $d\Sigma_a = n_a \sqrt{h} d^3 x$ where n_a is the normal and *h* is the determinant of the induced metric defined on *c*. Since, each term on the RHS of (73) is a total derivative term, one can apply Stoke's law and, thereby, the three integrations can be written as two-surface integration. Now, this two-surface is not a compact one, and it has two edges. The inner surface of *c* is considered as the bifurcation surface *i.e* \mathcal{H} which is the cross-section of the Killing horizon $\mathcal{H}^{(K)}$. As a result, $\chi^a = 0$ on \mathcal{H} . One the other hand, the outer two-surface lies on the asymptotic infinity (*i.e* ∂c_{∞}). Therefore, from (73) one can obtain,

$$\delta H[\chi] = -\frac{1}{2} \delta \int_{\mathcal{H}} d\Sigma_{ab} J^{\prime ab}[\chi] + \frac{1}{2} \delta \int_{\partial c_{\infty}} d\Sigma_{ab} J^{\prime ab}[\chi] - \int_{\partial c_{\infty}} d\Sigma_{ab} \chi^{[a} \Theta^{\prime b]}(q, \delta q).$$
(74)

Since $\chi^a = 0$ on \mathcal{H} , the contribution coming from the term $\chi^{[a \Theta'^b]}(q, \delta q)$ vanishes on \mathcal{H} . Moreover, it can be proved that the symplectic Hamiltonian (as defined in (70)) corresponding to a Killing vector always vanish. Therefore, the LHS of (74) also vanish. Now, we consider the spacetime to be stationary and axisymmetric. Therefore, the Killing vector χ^a can be written as $\chi^a = \chi^a_{(t)} + \Omega_H \chi^a_{(\phi)}$, where $\chi^a_{(t)}$ and $\chi^a_{(\phi)}$ are the components of the Killing vector χ^a along time and azimuthal directions respectively. With these considerations, the above Eq. (74) yields as the first law in the Jordan frame i.e.

$$\delta M = T \delta S + \Omega_H \delta J , \qquad (75)$$

where the temperature has been identified as $T = \kappa/(2\pi)$ and the other thermodynamic parameters are identified as [33]

$$\delta S = \frac{\pi}{\kappa} \delta \int_{\mathcal{H}} d\Sigma_{ab} J^{\prime ab}[\chi];$$

$$\delta M = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\partial c_{\infty}} [\delta(d\Sigma_{ab} J^{\prime ab}[\chi]) - 2d\Sigma_{ab} \chi^{[a} \Theta^{\prime b]}(q, \delta q)]\Big|_{\chi = \chi_{(t)}};$$

$$\delta J = -\frac{1}{2} \int_{\partial c_{\infty}} [\delta(d\Sigma_{ab} J^{\prime ab}[\chi]) - 2d\Sigma_{ab} \chi^{[a} \Theta^{\prime b]}(q, \delta q)]\Big|_{\chi = \chi_{(\phi)}}.$$
(76)

We end up the discussion on the first law in the Jordan frame with the following discussions. Earlier, we have provided several arguments on why L' serves as more appropriate Lagrangian than L in the Jordan frame. Therefore, while obtaining first law, we have considered the Lagrangian in the Jordan frame as L'. However, if we had considered the Lagrangian in the Jordan frame as L, the thermodynamic 1st law could still be obtained in the form of Eq. (75). However, in that case, the thermodynamic parameters (such as S, M, J), which are defined in the Eq. (76), would have been obtained in terms of $J^{ab}[\chi]$ and $\Theta^a(q, \delta q)$ instead of $J'^{ab}[\chi]$ and $\Theta'^a(q, \delta q)$. However, in that case, the thermodynamic parameters will not be exactly equivalent in the two frames (we shall discuss this in a greater detail later).

Einstein frame: In the Einstein frame, one can follow the same procedure i.e. one can take the variation (due to the change of the field variables i.e. \tilde{g}_{ab} and $\tilde{\phi}$) of the conserved Noether current on-shell on the Killing horizon. Then, following the same algebraic steps as of the Jordan frame, one can obtain the first law in the Einstein frame as

$$\delta \tilde{M} = \tilde{T} \delta \tilde{S} + \tilde{\Omega}_H \delta \tilde{J} , \qquad (77)$$

where, the thermodynamic parameters in this frame will be defined as

$$\begin{split} \delta \tilde{S} &= \frac{\pi}{\tilde{\kappa}} \delta \int_{\mathcal{H}} d\tilde{\Sigma}_{ab} \tilde{J}^{ab}[\tilde{\chi}] ;\\ \delta \tilde{M} &= \frac{1}{2} \int_{\partial c_{\infty}} [\delta(d\tilde{\Sigma}_{ab} \tilde{J}^{ab}[\tilde{\chi}]) - 2d\tilde{\Sigma}_{ab} \tilde{\chi}^{[a} \tilde{\Theta}^{b]}(\tilde{q}, \delta \tilde{q})] \Big|_{\tilde{\chi} = \tilde{\chi}_{(l)}} ;\\ \delta \tilde{J} &= -\frac{1}{2} \int_{\partial c_{\infty}} [\delta(d\tilde{\Sigma}_{ab} \tilde{J}^{ab}[\tilde{\chi}]) - 2d\tilde{\Sigma}_{ab} \tilde{\chi}^{[a} \tilde{\Theta}^{b]}(\tilde{q}, \delta \tilde{q})] \Big|_{\tilde{\chi} = \tilde{\chi}_{(\phi)}} . \end{split}$$

$$(78)$$

🖄 Springer

Thus, we have obtained the first law in the two frames. In addition, we also have provided the covariant definition of the thermodynamic parameters in the two frames. In the following, we show how the thermodynamic parameters are related in the two frames.

Comparison of the thermodynamic quantities in the two frames: Earlier we have discussed that the imposition of the constraint (47) (or equivalently 48), which ensure that the Killing horizon in one frame is also a Killing horizon on the other, essentially means that the contravariant components of the Killing vector are the same in the two frames (as given by Eq. (49)). As $\chi^{\tilde{a}} = \chi^{a}$, we obtain $\chi_{\tilde{a}} = \phi \chi_{a}$ and, the relation between the complementary null vectors in the two frames are given as $k_{a} = \tilde{k}_{a}$. Thus,

$$d\tilde{\Sigma}_{ab} = \sqrt{\tilde{\sigma}} (\tilde{\chi}_a \tilde{k}_b - \tilde{\chi}_b \tilde{k}_a) d^2 x = \phi^2 d\Sigma_{ab} , \qquad (79)$$

where σ and $\tilde{\sigma} = \phi^2 \sigma$ denotes the determinant of the induced metric of the twosurfaces in the two frames (Jordan and Einstein) respectively. Furthermore, one can prove

$$\tilde{J}^{ab}[\tilde{\chi}] = \frac{J'^{ab}[\chi]}{\phi^2} \,. \tag{80}$$

and,

$$\tilde{\Theta^a}(\tilde{q},\delta\tilde{q}) = \frac{\Theta^{\prime a}(q,\delta q)}{\phi^2} \,. \tag{81}$$

Using the above relations in (76) and (78), one can straightforwardly obtain that the thermodynamic parameters (entropy, internal energy and angular momentum) are equivalent in the two frames. The equivalence of surface gravity has been discussed earlier while obtaining the zeroth law. Proof of the equivalence of the angular velocity is straightforward, which can be followed from [18].

As we have mentioned earlier, if we had considered the Lagrangian in the Jordan frame as *L* instead of *L'* (as it has been done in the work of Koga and Maeda [18]), we had obtained the thermodynamic parameters (*S*, *M* and *J*) in terms of $J^{ab}[\chi]$ and $\Theta^a(q, \delta q)$, in that case, the thermodynamic parameters (*S*, *M* and *J*) cannot be shown to be exactly equivalent. In that case, the equivalence of these thermodynamic parameters are subject to some additional assumptions, such as the asymptotic flatness of the spacetime [18]. However, in our approach no such assumptions are required. Therefore, it can be said that the $\Box \phi$ term which restores the relation (18) in the Jordan frame, plays a crucial role in establishing the equivalence of the thermodynamic parameters in the two frames. Thus, the significance of the $\Box \phi$ term has been missed earlier in the literature.

Finally, let us note that here we have obtained the thermodynamic laws using the Wald's formalism, and have defined the thermodynamic parameters in therms of the Noether current. On the other hand, in the ADT approach one can also obtain the thermodynamic law in a covariant manner, where one defines the thermodynamic

parameters in terms of the ADT current. Earlier, we have shown that the Noether and the ADT currents are related by Eqs. (43) and (44). Although the ADT and Wald's formalisms (to obtain the first law in a covariant manner) have been developed independently, the relations (43) and (44) show these two approaches are essentially the same. The proof of the first law in the ADT approach is established with the argument that the on-shell variation of the ADT current vanishes. This statement is equivalent to the Eq. (73), which has been obtained using Wald's approach.

Note that for Killing horizon, the second law cannot be obtained as the black hole entropy, which is given by the area of the Killing horizon (or the ϕA in the Jordan frame) does not change. In the following, we will discuss another approach to obtain thermodynamic interpretation of ST gravity. Particularly one can find a thermodynamic structure of equation of motion for metric tensor on a generic null surface, where we shall discuss about the second law.

5.3 Thermodynamic structure on a generic null surface

In the earlier section, we have obtained the thermodynamic laws for the Killing horizon. In this section, we show that, like in GR, the gravitational equation of ST theory has a thermodynamic structure on a generic null surface. In conventional thermodynamics, the constancy of thermodynamic temperature (i.e. the zeroth law) is obtained for a system in thermodynamic equilibrium. In black hole thermodynamics it corresponds to the system of Killing horizon. Therefore, for a generic null surface, we abstain from proving the zeroth law as we cannot argue how the idea of thermal equilibrium is justified for such system (i.e. for the generic null hypersurface). Therefore, here we first describe the geometry of a null surface and then we move on to discuss about the first law and the second law in the two frames.

5.3.1 Null geometry and the (1+3) foliation of a null surface

We consider that the whole (1 + 3) dimensional spacetime manifold is (\mathcal{M}, g_{ab}) . The null surface (denoted by $\mathcal{H}^{(N)}$), which is a three-dimensional hypersurface $(\mathcal{H}^{(N)}, \gamma_{\alpha\beta})$, is a submanifold lying inside (\mathcal{M}, g_{ab}) . Now, the null surface is characterized by the fact that its tangent space is degenerate i.e. if a vector v^{α} lies on the tangent plane of $\mathcal{H}^{(N)}$, one obtains $\gamma_{\alpha\beta}v^{\alpha} = 0$. For this reason (that the tangent space is degenerate), it is impossible to define a projection operator, which projects every vector onto its tangent plane. In addition, the null surface is generated by the null geodesic congruences. Therefore, we denote the normal to $\mathcal{H}^{(N)}$ as l^{a} (that generates the null surface), which is a null vector and obeys the geodesic equation $l^{a}\nabla_{a}l^{b} = \kappa l^{b}$ [132]. Here κ is the non-affinity parameter. For black hole horizon, it can be identified as the surface gravity of the black hole. Since the null surface $\mathcal{H}^{(N)}$ is self-orthogonal, it will be useful to introduce the auxiliary null vector k^{a} , which is defined by the condition $l^{a}k_{a} = -1$.

Although we cannot define a projection tensor (or induced metric) for $\mathcal{H}^{(N)}$, we can foliate $\mathcal{H}^{(N)}$ in terms of a family of two-dimensional spacelike hypersurfaces and can define a projection vector onto it. We consider the whole manifold (\mathcal{M}, g_{ab}) is

foliated in terms of t = const. hypersurfaces, which are denoted by Σ_t . The intersection of Σ_t and $\mathcal{H}^{(N)}$ will be a two dimensional hypersurface S_t (i.e. $S_t = \mathcal{H}^{(N)} \cap \Sigma_t$). The induced metric on S_t can be given in terms of l^a and k^a as

$$q_{ab} = g_{ab} + l_a k_b + l_b k_a . ag{82}$$

As we have discussed earlier, the conformal transformation maps a null surface $\mathcal{H}^{(N)}$ (Jordan frame) to a null surface $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{(N)}$ (Einstein frame). The null surface of the conformal frame (or the Einsten frame) will be will be generated by the null vector \tilde{l}^a , which obeys the geodesic equation $\tilde{l}^a \tilde{\nabla}_a \tilde{l}^b = \tilde{\kappa} \tilde{l}^b$. Furthermore, the induced metric on the spatial cross-section of $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{(N)}$ (i.e. on $\tilde{\mathcal{S}}_t$) will be given as

$$\tilde{q}_{ab} = \tilde{g}_{ab} + \tilde{l}_a \tilde{k}_b + \tilde{l}_b \tilde{k}_a .$$
(83)

The components of null vectors are connected in the two frames as [34]

$$\tilde{l}^{a} = l^{a}, \qquad \tilde{l}_{a} = \phi l_{a}$$
$$\tilde{k}^{a} = \frac{1}{\phi} k^{a}, \qquad \tilde{k}_{a} = k_{a} .$$
(84)

Now we move on to obtain the first law of a generic null hypersurface in the two frames

5.3.2 Thermodynamic structure of ST gravity

It has been found earlier (in the context of GR [125, 133, 134] and Lanczos–Lovelock gravity [135–137]) that the dynamic equation projected on the horizon provides the equilibrium version provides the expression of first law. In that case, the change in thermodynamic parameters are arises due to the virtual change of the of the horizon radius (say from r_H to $r_H + \delta r_H$). Later, for a generic null surface, the same law has been obtained by taking a proper projection of the dynamical equation on the horizon surface [133, 135, 138, 139]. In that case, the change in thermodynamic parameters arise due to the virtual displacement of the horizon along the affine parameter ($\lambda_{(k)}$). In this case, the dynamical equation in the Jordan frame is given as $E_{ab} = T_{ab}^{(m)}/2$ (in the Einstein frame, it is $\tilde{E}_{ab} = \tilde{T}_{ab}^{(m)}/2$). It can be shown, the projection of E_{ab} on $\mathcal{H}^{(N)}$ provides several interesting implications.

- $E_{ab}l^a l^b$ (i.e. the projection of E_{ab} along the normal of the $\mathcal{H}^{(N)}$) is related to the second law of black hole thermodynamics. Later, when we prove the generalized second law, it will be shown that this projection will play the crucial role to prove the entropy increase theorem.
- E_{ab}l^aq_c^b is related to the fluid-gravity correspondence in scalar tensor gravity [34].
 E_{ab}l^ak^b is related to the thermodynamic description of a generic null surface in scalar tensor gravity. Thus, in the present case, this projection will be used to obtain the first law.

Although we have discussed about projection of E_{ab} only, the same comments are valid for \tilde{E}_{ab} as well. In the following, we discuss the procedure to obtain the first law like structure of a generic null hypersurface using the projections $E_{ab}l^ak^b$ and $\tilde{E}_{ab}\tilde{l}^a\tilde{k}^b$ in the two frames.

The finding of the 1st law like structure in the two frames largely depends upon the following geometrical identity (see [139], where this identity has been obtained).

$$-\kappa\theta_{(k)} = -D_a\Omega^a - \Omega_a\Omega^a + \theta_{(l)}\theta_{(k)} + l^i\nabla_i\theta_{(k)} + \frac{1}{2}{}^{(2)}R - R_{ab}l^ak^b - \frac{1}{2}R ,$$
(85)

where D_a is the covariant derivative operator defined on the manifold (S_t, q_{ab}) and ${}^{(2)}R$ denotes the Ricci scalar associated with the operator D_a . The proof of the 1st law in the Einstein frame is comparatively simpler than the Jordan frame. Therefore, for simplicity, first we start the analysis in the Einstein frame.

Einstein frame: In the Einstein frame, the expression of the above identity (85) is essentially the same, albeit defined in terms of the tilde variables

$$-\tilde{\kappa}\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} = -\tilde{D}_a\tilde{\Omega}^a - \tilde{\Omega}_a\tilde{\Omega}^a + \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})}\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} + \tilde{l}^i\tilde{\nabla}_i\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} + \frac{1}{2}\,^{(2)}\tilde{R} - \tilde{R}_{ab}\tilde{l}^a\tilde{k}^b - \frac{1}{2}\tilde{R}\,.$$
 (86)

One can replace the last two terms of (86) using the projection $\tilde{E}_{ab}\tilde{l}^a\tilde{k}^b$ and can obtain the 1st law in the following manner. We consider a virtual displacement of the null surface along the direction of the auxiliary null vector \tilde{k}^a . Firstly, let us consider \tilde{k}^a is parametrized by $\lambda_{(\tilde{k})}$, which implies $\tilde{k}^i = -dx^i/d\lambda_{(\tilde{k})}$. Here, we put the extra negative sign in the definition of \tilde{k}^i for the following reasons. Remember, that the auxiliary null vector \tilde{k}^i also corresponds to the ingoing null vector (x^i decreases for the increase of $\lambda_{(\tilde{k})}$). Therefore, in order to make the change of the thermodynamic quantities positive along the virtual displacement along \tilde{k}^i , we defined \tilde{k}^i with the negative sign. The virtual displacement along \tilde{k}^i can be explained in the following manner. We consider two null surfaces are located at $\lambda_{(\tilde{k})} = 0$ and at $\lambda_{(\tilde{k})} = \delta \lambda_{(\tilde{k})}$. A virtual displacement along \tilde{k}^i implies a shift from one solution of null hypersurface (located at $\lambda_{(\tilde{k})} = 0$) to the other (located at $\lambda_{(\tilde{k})} = \delta \lambda_{(\tilde{k})}$). Under this virtual displacement, the above identity (86) can be identified as the 1st law of thermodynamics for the generic null surface. For that, we multiply both sides of the Eq. (86) with $\delta \lambda_{(\tilde{k})}$ (accounting an overall factor of $1/8\pi$) and integrate it over the two-surface \tilde{S}_t . Also, we use the projection $\tilde{E}_{ab}\tilde{l}^{a}\tilde{k}^{b} = \tilde{T}_{ab}^{(m)}\tilde{l}^{a}\tilde{k}^{b}/2$ and finally obtain

$$-\int_{\tilde{S}_{t}} d^{2}x \sqrt{\tilde{q}} \,\delta\lambda_{(\tilde{k})} \frac{\tilde{\kappa}}{2\pi} \frac{1}{4} \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})}$$

$$=\int_{\tilde{S}_{t}} d^{2}x \sqrt{\tilde{q}} \,\delta\lambda_{(\tilde{k})} \frac{1}{8\pi} \Big[\frac{1}{2}^{2} \tilde{R} + \tilde{l}^{i} \tilde{\nabla}_{i} \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} + \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})} \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} - \tilde{\Omega}_{a} \tilde{\Omega}^{a} - \tilde{D}_{A} \tilde{\Omega}^{A} \Big]$$

$$-\int_{\tilde{S}_{t}} d^{2}x \sqrt{\tilde{q}} \,\delta\lambda_{(\tilde{k})} \Big[\tilde{T}_{ab}^{(\tilde{\phi})} + \tilde{T}_{ab}^{(m)} \Big] \tilde{l}^{a} \tilde{k}^{b} . \tag{87}$$

🖄 Springer

Here, $\tilde{T}_{ab}^{(\tilde{\phi})}$ corresponds to the Energy-momentum tensor of the scalar field ϕ , which is given as

$$\tilde{T}_{ab}^{(\tilde{\phi})} = \tilde{\nabla}_a \tilde{\phi} \tilde{\nabla}_b \tilde{\phi} - \frac{1}{2} \tilde{g}_{ab} \tilde{\nabla}^i \tilde{\phi} \tilde{\nabla}_i \tilde{\phi} - \tilde{g}_{ab} U(\tilde{\phi}) .$$
(88)

The above expression of Eq. (87) can be expressed as the 1st law on the null surface of the following form

$$\int_{\tilde{S}_t} d^2 x \tilde{T} \delta_{\lambda(\tilde{k})} \tilde{s} = \delta_{\lambda(\tilde{k})} \tilde{E} + \tilde{F} \delta \lambda_{(\tilde{k})} , \qquad (89)$$

Here, the thermodynamic parameters are identified as follows. The temperature \tilde{T} is identified as $\tilde{T} = \tilde{\kappa}/2\pi$, the entropy density \tilde{s} is identified as $\tilde{s} = \sqrt{\tilde{q}}/4$ (thus, the total entropy is quarter of the horizon area i.e. $\tilde{S} = \int_{\tilde{S}_i} d^2 x \tilde{s} = \frac{1}{4} \int_{\tilde{S}_i} \sqrt{\tilde{q}} d^2 x$). Here $\delta_{\lambda(\tilde{k})}\tilde{s}$ corresponds to the change of entropy density due to the virtual displacement along \tilde{k} , which is explicitly given as

$$\delta_{\lambda(\tilde{k})}\tilde{s} = \frac{d\tilde{s}}{d\lambda_{(\tilde{k})}}\delta\lambda_{(\tilde{k})} = \frac{1}{4}\frac{d\sqrt{\tilde{q}}}{d\lambda_{(\tilde{k})}}\delta\lambda_{(\tilde{k})} = -\frac{1}{4}\sqrt{\tilde{q}}\;\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})}\delta\lambda_{(\tilde{k})}\;. \tag{90}$$

Similarly, $\delta_{\lambda(\tilde{k})}\tilde{E}$ (in 89) implies the change of energy due to the mentioned virtual displacement, which is given as

$$\delta_{\lambda(\tilde{k})}\tilde{E} = \frac{1}{8\pi} \int_{\tilde{S}_{l}} d^{2}x \sqrt{\tilde{q}} \,\,\delta\lambda_{(\tilde{k})} \Big[\frac{1}{2}{}^{2}\tilde{R} + \tilde{l}^{i}\tilde{\nabla}_{i}\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} + \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})}\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} - \tilde{\Omega}_{a}\tilde{\Omega}^{a} - \tilde{D}_{A}\tilde{\Omega}^{A} \Big] \,. \tag{91}$$

The expression of energy \tilde{E} (associated with the two surface S_t) can be obtained performing an indefinite integration over the affine length $\delta \lambda_{(\tilde{k})}$, which is given as

$$\tilde{E} = \frac{1}{8\pi} \int_{\tilde{S}_t} \int d^2 x \sqrt{\tilde{q}} \ d\lambda_{(\tilde{k})} \Big[\frac{1}{2} {}^2 \tilde{R} + \tilde{l}^i \tilde{\nabla}_i \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} + \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})} \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} - \tilde{\Omega}_a \tilde{\Omega}^a - \tilde{D}_A \tilde{\Omega}^A \Big] . \tag{92}$$

Note that the above expression of energy resembles significantly to the expression of Hawking–Heyward quasi-local energy [140, 141]. In addition, the identification of the above expression (92) as energy because it indeed provides the expression of energy for the well-known spacetimes [133, 139].

Finally, we identify the thermodynamic pressure (\tilde{P}) as $\tilde{P} = -(\tilde{T}_{ab}^{(\tilde{\phi})} + \tilde{T}_{ab}^{(m)})\tilde{l}^a\tilde{k}^b$, which is inspired from the earlier work [140] and recently been defined in [133, 135, 138] in a similar way. The work term (\tilde{W}) due to the virtual displacement $\delta\lambda_{(\tilde{k})}$ is, thus, obtained as

$$\tilde{W} = \tilde{F}\delta\lambda_{(\tilde{k})} = \int_{\tilde{S}_t} d^2x \sqrt{\tilde{q}} \ \delta\lambda_{(\tilde{k})} \tilde{P} = -\int_{\tilde{S}_t} d^2x \sqrt{\tilde{q}} \ \delta\lambda_{(\tilde{k})} (\tilde{T}_{ab}^{(\tilde{\phi})} + \tilde{T}_{ab}^{(m)}) \tilde{\ell}^a \tilde{k}^b \ , \ (93)$$

🖉 Springer

where \tilde{F} , which is the pressure integrated over the two-surface S_t , can be interpreted as the generalized force conjugate to the virtual displacement $\delta \lambda_{(\tilde{k})}$.

Thus, in this section we show that the relevant projection of \tilde{E}_{ab} on to the null surface (i.e. $\tilde{E}_{ab}\tilde{l}^{a}\tilde{k}^{b}$), give rise to the expression of the first law. In the following, we aim to establish the similar thermodynamic interpretation in the Jordan frame. Before that, let us note that here the thermodynamic parameters are are defined in terms of several parameters like $\tilde{\kappa} \ \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})}, \ \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})}, \ \tilde{\Omega}_{a}$ etc., which are related to the parameters of the Jordan frame ($\kappa, \theta_{(l)}, \theta_{(k)}, \ \Omega_{a}$ etc.) as [34, 36]

$$\begin{split} \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})} &= \theta_{(l)} + l^{i} \nabla_{i} \ln \phi ,\\ \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} &= \frac{1}{\phi} \Big[\theta_{(k)} + k^{i} \nabla_{i} \ln \phi \Big],\\ \tilde{\kappa} &= \kappa + l^{i} \nabla_{i} \ln \phi ,\\ \tilde{\omega}_{a} &= \omega_{a} + \frac{1}{2} \Big[l_{a} k^{i} \nabla_{i} \ln \phi + \nabla_{a} \ln \phi - k_{a} l^{i} \nabla_{i} \ln \phi \Big],\\ \tilde{\Omega}_{a} &= \Omega_{a} + \frac{1}{2} q_{a}^{b} \nabla_{b} \ln \phi . \end{split}$$
(94)

With these, we now move forward to obtain the first law of a generic null surface in the Jordan frame.

Jordan frame: As we have mentioned earlier, the major challenge which arises in the formulation of thermodynamic law in the scalar-tensor gravity, is taking the stand on whether the thermodynamic parameters in the two frames are conformally invariant. Earlier, for the Killing horizon, we have established that the thermodynamic parameters are exactly equivalent in the two frames. Therefore, we expect the same to hold for the generic null surface as well. The thermodynamic 1st law and the thermodynamic parameters are consistently obtained for a generic null surface in the Einstein frame. Therefore, here our goal is obtaining the first law in such a way that the defined thermodynamic parameters becomes conformally equivalent to that of the Einstein frame. This is done in the following manner. Inspired by the method which we earlier developed to obtain fluid-gravity correspondence [34], we defined the thermodynamic parameters of the Jordan frame in terms of the parameters of the Einstein frame (such as $\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})}, \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})}, \tilde{\Omega}_a$ etc.) in the background of the Jordan frame ($g_{ab}, q_b^a, \nabla_a, D_A$ etc.). The relevant relation in the Jordan frame can be obtained as [36]

$$\begin{split} -\tilde{\kappa}\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} &= -D_a\tilde{\Omega}^a - \tilde{\Omega}^i \nabla_i(\ln\phi) - \tilde{\Omega}_a\tilde{\Omega}^a + \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})}\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} + l^i \nabla_i\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} \\ &+ \frac{1}{2\phi} \,^{(2)}R - \frac{1}{2\phi}D^i D_i(\ln\phi) \\ &- \Big(\frac{R_{ab}l^ak^b}{\phi} + \frac{R}{2\phi} + \frac{3}{2\phi}l^ak^b \nabla_a(\ln\phi) \nabla_b(\ln\phi) - \frac{l^ak^b}{\phi^2} \nabla_a \nabla_b\phi - \frac{1}{\phi^2} \nabla^i \nabla_i\phi \\ &+ \frac{3}{4\phi} \nabla_i(\ln\phi) \nabla^i(\ln\phi) \Big) \,. \end{split}$$

(95)

🖄 Springer

Now, using the projection of E_{ab} (i.e. $E_{ab}l^ak^b = T_{ab}^{(m)}l^ak^b/2$) one obtains

$$-\phi \tilde{\kappa} \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} = -\phi D_a \tilde{\Omega}^a - \tilde{\Omega}^i \nabla_i (\ln \phi) - \phi \tilde{\Omega}_a \tilde{\Omega}^a + \phi \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})} \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} + \phi l^i \nabla_i \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} + \frac{1}{2} {}^{(2)} R$$

$$-\frac{1}{2} D^i D_i (\ln \phi)$$

$$-l^a k^b \Big[\Big(\frac{2\omega + 3}{2} \Big) \Big\{ \nabla_a (\ln \phi) \nabla_b (\ln \phi) - \frac{1}{2} g_{ab} \nabla^i (\ln \phi) \nabla_i (\ln \phi) \Big\} - \frac{V}{2\phi} g_{ab} \Big]$$

$$-\frac{8\pi}{\phi} T_{ab}^{(m)} l^a k^b .$$
(96)

Now, we have obtained earlier the expression of $\tilde{T}_{ab}^{(\tilde{\phi})}$ in Eq. (88), which under the transformation relations (2) and (3) can be written equivalently as

$$\tilde{T}_{ab}^{(\tilde{\phi})} \equiv \left(\frac{2\omega+3}{16\pi}\right) \left\{ \nabla_a(\ln\phi)\nabla_b(\ln\phi) - \frac{1}{2}g_{ab}\nabla^i(\ln\phi)\nabla_i(\ln\phi) \right\} - \frac{V}{16\pi\phi}g_{ab} \quad (97)$$

In addition, the virtual displacement by a small amount of affine length is related to the virtual displacement in the spatial coordinates as

$$\delta x^a = -\tilde{k^a} \delta \lambda_{(\tilde{k})} = -\frac{k^a}{\phi} \delta \lambda_{(\tilde{k})} = -k^a \delta \lambda_k .$$
⁽⁹⁸⁾

This implies that the virtual displacement by an amount $\delta \lambda_{(\tilde{k})}$ is equivalent to the displacement $\phi \ \delta \lambda_k$ in the Einstein frame. Therefore, we multiply the both sides of Eq. (96) by $\phi \ \delta \lambda_k$ and integrate over the two-surface S_t , which yields

$$-\int_{S_{t}} d^{2}x \sqrt{q} \,\delta\lambda_{(k)} \phi^{2} \frac{\tilde{\kappa}}{2\pi} \frac{1}{4} \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} = -\int_{S_{t}} d^{2}x \sqrt{q} \,\delta\lambda_{(k)} \phi \Big[\tilde{T}_{ab}^{(\tilde{\phi})} + \frac{T_{ab}^{(m)}}{\phi} \Big] l^{a} k^{b} + \int_{S_{t}} d^{2}x \sqrt{q} \,\delta\lambda_{(k)} \frac{\phi^{2}}{8\pi} \Big[\frac{1}{2\phi} {}^{(2)}R + l^{i} \nabla_{i} \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} + \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})} \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} - \tilde{\Omega}_{a} \tilde{\Omega}^{a} - \tilde{D}_{A} \tilde{\Omega}^{A} - \tilde{\Omega}^{i} \nabla_{i} (\ln \phi) - \frac{1}{2\phi} D^{i} D_{i} (\ln \phi) \Big].$$

$$\tag{99}$$

The above relation (99) can be interpreted as the 1st law in the Jordan frame, which is given as

$$\int_{S_t} d^2 x T \delta_{\lambda(k)} s = \delta_{\lambda(k)} E + F \delta_{\lambda(k)} .$$
(100)

In this frame, the thermodynamic parameters are identified as follows. The temperature in this frame is identified as $T = \kappa/2\pi$, which have been proven to be equivalent to \tilde{T} for the Killing horizon. The entropy density is identified as $s = \phi \sqrt{q}/4$, so that the

total entropy is defined as

$$S = \int_{S_t} s d^2 x = \int_{S_t} \phi \frac{\sqrt{q}}{4} d^2 x = \int_{\tilde{S}_t} \frac{\sqrt{\tilde{q}}}{4} d^2 x = \tilde{S} , \qquad (101)$$

as $\sqrt{\tilde{q}} = \phi \sqrt{q}$. The change of entropy density due to the virtual displacement of the null surface is defined as $\delta_{\lambda(k)}s$, which can be explicitly obtained as

$$\delta_{\lambda(k)}s = \frac{ds}{d\lambda_{(k)}}\delta\lambda_{(k)} = \frac{\delta\lambda_{(k)}}{4} \left(\phi \frac{d\sqrt{q}}{d\lambda_{(k)}} + \sqrt{q} \frac{d\phi}{d\lambda_{(k)}}\right) = -\delta\lambda_{(k)} \frac{\sqrt{q}\phi}{4} \left(\theta_{(k)} + k^i \nabla_i (\ln \phi)\right)$$
$$= -\frac{1}{4}\phi^2 \sqrt{q}\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})}\delta\lambda_{(k)} = -\frac{1}{4}\sqrt{\tilde{q}} \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})}\delta\lambda_{(\tilde{k})} = \delta_{\lambda(\tilde{k})}\tilde{s} , \qquad (102)$$

The change in energy E (due to the virtual displacement) can be obtained as

$$\delta_{\lambda(k)}E = \frac{1}{8\pi} \int_{S_t} d^2 x \sqrt{q} \,\delta\lambda_{(k)} \phi^2 \Big[\frac{1}{2\phi} {}^{(2)}R + l^i \nabla_i \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} + \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})} \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} - \tilde{\Omega}_a \tilde{\Omega}^a - \tilde{D}_A \tilde{\Omega}^A - \tilde{\Omega}^i \nabla_i (\ln \phi) - \frac{1}{2\phi} D^i D_i (\ln \phi) \Big],$$
(103)

and the total energy associated to S_t can be obtained as

$$E = \frac{1}{8\pi} \int_{S_t} \int d^2 x \sqrt{q} \, d\lambda_{(k)} \phi^2 \Big[\frac{1}{2\phi} {}^{(2)}R + l^i \nabla_i \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} + \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})} \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{k})} - \tilde{\Omega}_a \tilde{\Omega}^a - \tilde{D}_A \tilde{\Omega}^A - \tilde{\Omega}^i \nabla_i (\ln \phi) - \frac{1}{2\phi} D^i D_i (\ln \phi) \Big].$$
(104)

Thus, due to the presence of the scalar field ϕ (which is non-minimally coupled), the expression of energy and its variation has a bit different expression as compared to that of the Einstein frame. However, using the conformal transformation relations, one can obtain that both the energy and its variation is equivalent in the two frames (i.e. $E = \tilde{E}$ and $\delta_{\lambda(k)}E = \delta_{\lambda(\tilde{k})}\tilde{E}$).

The work term is defined in the following manner. Firstly, the pressure (P) is identified as $P = -(\phi \tilde{T}_{ab}^{(\tilde{\phi})} + T_{ab}^{(m)})l^ak^b$ (thus, $P = \phi^2 \tilde{P}$). The expression of work done (under the virtual displacement) is obtained in the same way as of the Einstein frame, which is given as

$$W = F\delta\lambda_{(k)} = -\int_{S_t} d^2x \sqrt{q} \,\delta\lambda_{(k)} \Big(\phi \tilde{T}_{ab}^{(\tilde{\phi})} + T_{ab}^{(m)}\Big) l^a k^b \,, \tag{105}$$

where the generalized force term F (which is conjugate to the virtual displacement $\delta\lambda_{(k)}$) is identified as $F = \int_{S_t} d^2x \sqrt{q}P$ (which implies $F = \phi \tilde{F}$). Thus, one can find that the work done due to the virtual displacement are the equivalent i.e. $W = \tilde{W}$.

Thus, in this section, we have obtained the first law in the two frames and have obtained the fact that the thermodynamic parameters are equivalent in the two frames, which have been a major challenge for long. In the following, we obtain the entropy increase theorem (i.e. the second law) in the two frames.

There are two well known ways of obtaining the first law for black holes: (1) The physical process version, in which the black hole parameters actually change by a physical process (such as the increase of the black hole mass by absorbing more mass) (2) the equilibrium version/ stationary state version, in which black hole parameters do not change but we just compare two (stationary) black holes with parameters being infinitesimally close to each other. The method which we have adopted (originally developed by Padmanabhan et al. [133]) evolves around the concept of virtual displacement and it resembles to the equilibrium version. Here, we compare two null surfaces, locations of which are separated by $\delta x^i = -k^i \delta \lambda_{(k)}$. Due to this virtual displacement in the location, we observed that the equation of motion projected on the null surface has a thermodynamic structure which has resemblance with the first law of thermodynamics. By comparing with the usual law of thermodynamics we identified the change in thermodynamic quantities.

Another important comment is as follows. As we know, there are no unique way of identifying energy in general relativity. As a result, several prescriptions are provided in the literature such as ADM energy, Misner–Sharp energy, Hawking–Hayward energy, Brown–York energy etc. Our definition of energy (in Eq. 92) looks very similar to the Hawking–Hayward energy. However, the Hawking–Hayward energy is not conformally invariant (and therefore cannot be the probable candidate of energy in our case for the reasons described in the manuscript), whereas, the energy which we have defined, is conformally invariant. Furthermore, for the metric in Gaussian null coordinates (GNC), our definition of energy boils down to the expression of energy defined in the work of Padmanabhan [133].

5.3.3 The second law

Earlier, we have obtained the expression of entropy in the two frames. Here, it will be proved that the change in entropy (either by any physical process or any near-equilibrium change) is always positive quantity, i.e. entropy always increases. The proof of the entropy increase theorem crucially depends on the following three aspects: (1) The null Raychaudhuri equation (NRE), (2) The projection $E_{ab}l^a l^b$ (or $\tilde{E}_{ab}\tilde{l}^a\tilde{l}^b$) and (iii) Null energy condition i.e. $T^{(m)}_{ab}l^a l^b \geq 0$ (or equivalently $\tilde{T}^{(m)}_{ab}\tilde{l}^a\tilde{l}^b \geq 0$; as $\tilde{T}^{(m)}_{ab}$ and $T^{(m)}_{ab}$ are related by (26), where as \tilde{l}^a and l^a are related by (84)). In the following, we establish the entropy increase theorem in the two frames. For simplicity, we first do our analysis in the Einstein frame, then the same analysis is performed for the Jordan frame.

Einstein frame: The null horizon is generated by the null geodesic congruences, where the generator of the null surface \tilde{l}^a satisfies the geodesic condition $\tilde{l}^a \tilde{\nabla}_a \tilde{l}^b = \tilde{\kappa} \tilde{k}^b$. Thus, the change in entropy along the null generator (\tilde{l}^a) is measured by

$$\frac{d\tilde{S}}{d\lambda_{(\tilde{l})}} = \frac{1}{4} \int_{\tilde{S}_t} \frac{\sqrt{\tilde{q}}}{d\lambda_{(\tilde{l})}} d^2 x = \frac{1}{4} \int_{\tilde{S}_t} \sqrt{\tilde{q}} \,\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})} d^2 x \tag{106}$$

Thus, from (106), it can be concluded that the entropy can decrease only when $\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})}$ is negative. Now, the null Raychaudhuri equation (NRE) is given as

$$\frac{d\theta_{(\tilde{l})}}{d\lambda_{(\tilde{l})}} = \tilde{\kappa}\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})} - \tilde{\sigma}_{ab}\tilde{\sigma}^{ab} - \frac{1}{2}\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})}^2 - \tilde{R}_{ab}\tilde{l}^a\tilde{l}^b .$$
(107)

Using the projection of $\tilde{E}_{ab}\tilde{l}^{a}\tilde{l}^{b}$ in (107), one can obtain

$$\frac{d\theta_{(\tilde{l})}}{d\lambda_{(\tilde{l})}} = \tilde{\kappa}\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})} - \tilde{\sigma}_{ab}\tilde{\sigma}^{ab} - \frac{1}{2}\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})}^2 - 8\pi(\tilde{T}_{ab}^{\tilde{\phi}} + \tilde{T}_{ab}^{(m)})\tilde{l}^a\tilde{l}^b .$$
(108)

One can find that $\tilde{T}_{ab}^{\tilde{\phi}}\tilde{l}^{a}\tilde{l}^{b} = (\tilde{l}^{a}\partial_{a}\tilde{\phi})^{2}$, which is a positive definite. Now, we consider that the external matter source obeys the null energy condition $\tilde{T}_{ab}^{(m)}\tilde{l}^{a}\tilde{l}^{b} \geq 0$. Therefore, all the terms on the RHS of (108) is negative except the term $\tilde{\kappa}\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})}$. Now, if $\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})}$ is initially negative, then it implies $\frac{d\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})}}{d\lambda_{(\tilde{l})}} < 0$, which means $\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})}$ will further decrease and become $-\infty$ within finite $\lambda_{(\tilde{l})}$. Thus, ultimately it will lead to the formation of caustic. Hence, in order to assure that there is no caustic in future $\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})}$ will have to be positive always. This, in Eq. (106) implies that the entropy cannot decrease and we have

$$\frac{d\tilde{S}}{d\lambda_{(\tilde{l})}} \ge 0 , \qquad (109)$$

which is the second law in the Einstein frame.

Jordan frame: In the Jordan frame, the entropy increase theorem can be proven following the similar steps as of the Einstein frame. In this frame, the entropy is given as $S = \int_{S_t} \phi \frac{\sqrt{q}}{4} d^2 x$. Thus, the change in entropy along l^a is given as

$$\frac{dS}{d\lambda} = \frac{1}{4} \int_{\mathcal{S}_t} \sqrt{q} \left(\phi \theta + l^i \nabla_i \phi \right) d^2 x = \frac{1}{4} \int_{\mathcal{S}_t} \sqrt{q} \phi \tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})} d^2 x .$$
(110)

Thus, the change of entropy in the Jordan frame is determined in terms of the parameter $\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})}$ and not $\theta_{(l)}$. The fact that $\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})}$ cannot be negative, has been proven earlier in the Einstein frame. Nevertheless, the positivity of $\tilde{\theta}_{(\tilde{l})}$ can be proven independently using the null Raychaudhuri equation (NRE) of the Jordan frame, the projection $E_{ab}l^a l^b$ and the null energy condition of the Jordan frame (i.e. $T_{ab}^{(m)} l^a l^b > 0$) [33, 34]. This is possible because (1) NRE is a geometric identity and the similar expression holds in both the frames (either written in terms of tilde variables of the Einstein frame or

in terms of non-tilde variables of the Jordan frame), (2) The dynamical equations E_{ab} and \tilde{E}_{ab} are equivalent (i.e. $E_{ab} = \phi \tilde{E}_{ab}$) and (3) The null energy condition in one frame implies the same of another frame (as the energy momentum tensor in one frame in related to the same in the other frame by Eq. (26) and the null vectors are related by (84)). In any case, one can finally obtain

$$\frac{dS}{d\lambda} \ge 0 , \qquad (111)$$

which is the entropy increase theorem in the Jordan frame.

Finally, it is worth to point out that no caustic is one of the key argument to prove the second law. In this regard we mention that the argument of no caustic is valid for event horizon and for a generic null surface with the generators having no future end points (as in general caustics may appear for a null surface). Thus, the proof of the second law can be attributed to those null surfaces, the generators of which do not have any future end points (such as the event horizon of a black hole).

6 Fluid-gravity correspondence

In the earlier section, we have extensively discussed about the thermodynamics in the two frames of the scalar-tensor gravity. In that case, we have explicitly mentioned how, in addition to the proper formulation of thermodynamics, one has to worry about whether the thermodynamic parameters are conformally invariant. The analogy of gravity with fluid dynamics is quite an old finding. It was shown by Damour [142, 143] that the Einstein's equation, when projected on the null surface $(G_{ab}l^a q_c^b)$, provides an analogous equation of the non-relativistic Navier-Stokes equation. This work was in consistent with the idea of the black hole sear viscosity proposed by Hawking and Hartle [144–146]. This finding by Damour later paved the idea of the membrane paradigm of black hole horizon. Here we briefly discuss that the fluid-gravity analogy can be established in scalar-tensor gravity as well following the footsteps of Damour. However, in this case, one can draw two pictures of fluid-gravity connection: (1) The equivalent picture, where the thermodynamic parameters are equivalent but, it may violate the well-known Kovtun-Son-Starinets (KSS) bound and (2) The inequivalent picture where the KSS bound is maintained but the fluid parameters are not conformally invariant. In the following, we provide fluid-gravity correspondence in scalar-tensor gravity and discuss these two pictures in more detail.

Before going to the main discussion let us pointed out that there are two radically different approaches of fluid-gravity, one is via AdS/CFT and the other one via projection of the Einstein's equation on the null surface, which is inspired by the membrane paradigm. However, in literature, both the approaches are known as the "fluid-gravity correspondence". This is why we also call it "fluid-gravity correspondence in the scalar-tensor gravity", while our method follows from the second approach (projection of dynamical equation). In the AdS/CFT approach, the bulk metric geometry is constructed by using the fluid data living at the asymptotic boundary such that the Brown-York stress tensor of the geometry yields the required fluid equation on

this boundary. Whereas the second approach, which we followed here, is completely different from the earlier one and implies different significance

Note that the approach, which we discuss in the following, has an enormous significance in the context of interpreting gravity as an emergent phenomenon (which has been advocated in the work of T. Padmanabhan as well, such as [147]). Earlier it was shown that the Einstein's equation, when it is projected on the null surface, takes the form of fluid-dynamic equation (i.e. the Navier–Stokes equation), which implies as Einstein's equation has the same status as of the equations of fluid dynamics. Therefore, gravity can be interpreted as an emergent phenomenon like, say, fluid mechanics. In addition, although these two approaches are different, they converge to the same expression of the viscosity coefficients and the KSS bounds. Thus both of these approaches are the well-accepted formalisms in the literature. In our manuscript, we have extended the second approach for the scalar–tensor and f(R) gravity.

The fluid-gravity analogy in the present context is established from the following geometrical identity [147]

$$R_{mn}l^m q_a^n = q_a^n \pounds_l \Omega_n + \theta^{(l)} \Omega_a - D_a \left(\frac{\theta^{(l)}}{2} + \kappa\right) + D_i \sigma_a^i , \qquad (112)$$

In the following, we obtain the fluid-gravity correspondence in the two frames. In Einstein frame, the fluid-gravity correspondence can be obtained following the same steps as of the Einstein's gravity and there is no ambiguity in it i.e. the Damour–Navier–Stokes equation can be obtained straightforwardly and there is no alternative picture like the Jordan frame. Therefore, we start our analysis in the Einstein frame and, thereafter, we move on to discuss the two alternative pictures in the Jordan frame.

Einstein frame: As we have mentioned earlier, the fluid-gravity correspondence can be obtained from the geometric identity (112), which can be written in the Einstein frame as (i.e. with the tilde variables)

$$\tilde{R}_{mn}\tilde{l}^{m}\tilde{q}_{a}^{n} = \tilde{q}_{a}^{n}\mathfrak{t}_{\tilde{l}}\tilde{\Omega}_{n} + \tilde{\theta}^{(\tilde{l})}\tilde{\Omega}_{a} - \tilde{D}_{a}(\frac{\tilde{\theta}^{(l)}}{2} + \tilde{\kappa}) + \tilde{D}_{i}\tilde{\sigma}_{a}^{i}.$$
(113)

The LHS of (113) can be replaced using the projection $\tilde{E}_{mn}\tilde{l}^m\tilde{q}^n_a$ and, thereby, one can obtain

$$8\pi \,\tilde{T}_{mn}^{(\tilde{\phi})}\tilde{l}^m\tilde{q}_a^n = \tilde{q}_a^n \pounds_{\tilde{l}}\tilde{\Omega}_n + \tilde{\theta}^{(\tilde{l})}\tilde{\Omega}_a - \tilde{D}_a\left(\frac{\tilde{\theta}^{(\tilde{l})}}{2} + \tilde{\kappa}\right) + \tilde{D}_i\tilde{\sigma}_a^i \,, \tag{114}$$

where, the matter source has been disregarded (i.e. the dynamical equation is given as $\tilde{E}_{mn} = 0$). The above Eq. (114) can be identified as the gravitational Navier–Stokes equation or the Damour–Navier–Stokes equation with the following identifications: $\tilde{F}_a = \tilde{T}_{ab}^{(\tilde{\phi})} \tilde{l}^b$ corresponds to the external force term; $\tilde{\pi}_a = -\tilde{\Omega}_a/8\pi$ corresponds to the momentum density; the bulk and the shear viscosity coefficients can be identified as $\tilde{\xi} = -1/16\pi$ and $\tilde{\eta} = 1/16\pi$ respectively (note the total viscous tensor is given as

 $2\tilde{\eta}\tilde{\sigma}_b^a + \tilde{\xi}\delta_b^a\tilde{\theta}^{(\tilde{l})}$, where $\tilde{\xi}$ corresponds to the bulk viscosity coefficient and $\tilde{\eta}$ corresponds to the shear viscosity coefficient); the pressure is identified as $\tilde{P} = \tilde{\kappa}/8\pi$.

If we had considered the external matter source, the energy-momentum tensor would have appeared into the picture (as the equation of motion, in that case, would be $\tilde{E}_{ab} = \tilde{T}_{ab}^{(m)}/2$ and, therefore, it would have appeared when one replaces $\tilde{R}_{mn}\tilde{l}^m\tilde{q}_a^n$ of Eq. (113) by the projection of $\tilde{E}_{mn}\tilde{l}^m\tilde{q}_a^n$). In that case only the external force term gets modified as $\tilde{F}_a = (\tilde{T}_{ab}^{(\bar{\phi})} + \tilde{T}_{ab}^{(m)})\tilde{l}^b$. Also, note that in the obtained DNS equation (114), there is a Lie derivative of the momentum density. If we change the Lie-derivative by the convective derivative, an extra $\tilde{\theta}_a^i \tilde{\Omega}_i$ appears on the RHS of(114), which does not have any fluid-dynamic correspondence. This makes DNS equation different from the classical Navier–Stokes equation. This issue has been highlighted in the literature [132, 147, 148].

Finally, here we define the entropy density as $\tilde{S} = \tilde{S}/\tilde{A} = 1/4$ (note the difference between \tilde{s} (which has been defined earlier) and \tilde{S} , though we loosely call both as the "entropy density"). Thereby, we obtain the shear viscosity coefficient to the entropy density ratio as

$$\frac{\tilde{\eta}}{\tilde{S}} = \frac{1}{4\pi} \,. \tag{115}$$

which is the same as of the general relativity and is consistent with the KSS bound (i.e. $\frac{\tilde{\eta}}{\tilde{s}} \ge \frac{1}{4\pi}$).

In the following section, we discuss about the fluid-gravity correspondence in the Jordan frame.

Jordan frame: Due to the presence of non-minimal coupling in the Jordan frame, the formulation of the fluid-gravity correspondence is a bit non-trivial. As we have mentioned earlier, in this frame, the DNS equation can be obtained in the two different ways and these two ways represents two different representations (1) the equivalent picture and (2) the inequivalent picture. In the following, we discuss about the both the pictures and their significance.

6.1 The inequivalent picture

The DNS equation in the inequivalent picture can be obtained from the identity (112), which does not contain any scalar field ϕ . From a straightforward calculation, one can obtain (incorporating ϕ)

$$\phi R_{mn}l^m q_a^n$$

$$= q_a^n \pounds_l(\phi \Omega_n) + \theta^{(l)}(\phi \Omega_a) - \frac{\phi}{2} D_a \theta^{(l)} - D_a(\phi \kappa) + \phi D_i \sigma_a^i + 2l^m q_a^n \Big(\omega_{[m} \nabla_{n]} \phi \Big) .$$
(116)

The LHS of the above Eq. (116) can be replaced by using the projection $E_{mn}l^m q_a^n$ and, thereby, one can obtain

$$8\pi \mathcal{T}_{mn}l^{m}q_{a}^{n} = q_{a}^{n}\mathfrak{L}_{l}(\phi\Omega_{n}) + \theta^{(l)}(\phi\Omega_{a}) - \frac{\phi}{2}D_{a}\theta^{(l)} - D_{a}(\phi\kappa) + \phi D_{i}\sigma_{a}^{i} + 2l^{m}q_{a}^{n}\left(\omega_{[m}\nabla_{n]}\phi\right),$$
(117)

where T_{mn} is given as

$$\mathcal{T}_{mn} = \frac{\omega}{8\pi\phi} \Big(\nabla_m \phi \nabla_n \phi - \frac{1}{2} g_{mn} \nabla^i \phi \nabla_i \phi \Big) - \frac{V g_{mn}}{16\pi} + \frac{1}{8\pi} \Big(\nabla_m \nabla_n \phi - g_{mn} \nabla_i \nabla^i \phi \Big) \,. \tag{118}$$

The above Eq. (117) has the structure of the DNS-like equation in the Jordan frame. From (117), the fluid parameters can be identified as the following: The external force term F_a is identified as $F_a = T_{ab}l^b$ (for the presence of the external matter field, the force term gets modified as $F_a = (T_{ab} + T_{ab}^{(m)})l^b$); the momentum density (π_a) can be obtained as $\pi_a = -\phi\Omega_a/8\pi$; the pressure term (*P*) is identified as $P = \phi\kappa/8\pi$; the bulk viscosity coefficient (ξ) is obtained as $\xi = -\phi/16\pi$ and the shear viscosity coefficient (η) can be found as $\eta = \phi/16\pi$. Finally, the last term of Eq. (117) can be identified as Coriolis-like force term and Eq.(117) can be interpreted as the Navier–Stokes equation of a fluid system in a rotating frame, angular velocity of which is provided as $W_a = \nabla_a \phi/2$. In this case, the ratio of shear viscosity (η) to the entropy density ($\mathbb{S} = \phi/4$) is given as

$$\frac{\eta}{\mathbb{S}} = \frac{1}{4\pi} \,, \tag{119}$$

which saturates the KSS bound and is the same as of the Einstein frame. In addition, this equivalent picture is also consistent with the realization of the non-minimal coupling in terms of the rescaling of the Newtonian constant $G \longrightarrow G_{eff} = G/\phi$ in Einstein's GR [34]².

As the title implies, the fluid parameters of the Jordan frame, as identified in the inequivalent picture, are not conformally equivalent (as it is explicitly shown by Eq. 94). Nevertheless, its importance lies in the fact that it is, indeed, a valid way of obtaining fluid-gravity correspondence in the Jordan frame. In addition, it obeys the saturation value of the KSS bound and is consistent with the interpretation of the non-minimal coupling in terms of the rescaling of the Newtonian constant G. In the following, it will be shown that an equivalent picture can also be obtained, where

² Here we have considered the geometrized unit and have put G = 1 throughout. Otherwise, G would have appeared in the expressions of fluid parameters in both the frames. Then it could be shown that the expression of fluid parameters in the Jordan frame, in the inequivalent picture, are identical as of the Einstein's GR except G is replaced by $G_{eff} = G/\phi$. One way of interpreting the non-minimal coupling (in the Jordan frame) is given in terms of the rescaling of the Newtonian constant $G \rightarrow G_{eff} = G/\phi$ i.e. the change of the Einstein–Hilbert Lagrangian $L_{EH} = \sqrt{-g}R/16\pi G \rightarrow \sqrt{-g}R/16\pi G_{eff} = \sqrt{-g}\phi R/16\pi G$. Our inequivalent picture is consistent with this interpretation. For details see [34].

the thermodynamic parameters are conformally equivalent. However, in that case, the KSS bound can get violated for some values of ϕ . In addition, the equivalent picture does not uphold the argument of non-minimal coupling in terms of the rescaling of G.

6.2 The equivalent picture

In the previous analysis we have described one way of establishing the fluid-gravity analogy in the Jordan frame and have discussed its theoretical consistency. However the major set back for the inequivalent picture is that the fluid parameters are not conformally equivalent. Therefore, according to the inequivalent picture, there is a frame-dependence in the fluid-gravity correspondence, which is against our general consensus. After all, the entire analysis of obtaining the fluid-gravity analogy is in the classical regime and it is expected that the two frames are classically equivalent (though the two frames can be inequivalent at the quantum level [25, 26, 28]). In addition, our analysis for BH thermodynamics in ST gravity also support the equivalent picture in the fluid-gravity correspondence of the ST gravity. In the following, we show that an equivalent formalism can also be obtained, where the fluid parameters can be shown to be exact equivalent in the two frames.

The method, which we adopt to obtain the equivalent picture, resembles to that of the Sect. 5.3.2. In this case, we obtain the DNS equation in terms of the parameters of the Einstein frame (i.e. in terms of $\tilde{\Omega}_a$, $\tilde{\theta}^{(l)}$, $\tilde{\sigma}^b_a$) in the background of the Jordan frame (g_{ab} , l^a , q^b_b , ∇_a , D_A , R_{ab} , etc.). This requires some involved calculations (for details see [34]), by which one can obtain

$$q_a^n \pounds_l \tilde{\Omega}_n - D_a \left(\frac{\tilde{\theta}^{(\tilde{l})}}{2} + \tilde{\kappa} \right) + \tilde{\theta}^{(\tilde{l})} \tilde{\Omega}_a + D_b \tilde{\sigma}_a^b + \tilde{\sigma}_a^i (\nabla_i \ln \phi)$$
$$= \left(R_{mn} - \nabla_m \nabla_n \ln \phi + \frac{1}{2} (\nabla_m \ln \phi) (\nabla_n \ln \phi) \right) l^m q_a^n .$$
(120)

The RHS of (120) can be replaced by the projection $E_{mn}l^mq_a^n$ and, thereby, one can obtain

$$q_a^n \pounds_l \tilde{\Omega}_n - D_a \left(\frac{\tilde{\theta}^{(\tilde{l})}}{2} + \tilde{\kappa} \right) + \tilde{\theta}^{(\tilde{l})} \tilde{\Omega}_a + \frac{1}{\phi} D_b \Sigma_a^b = 8\pi \tilde{T}_{mn}^{(\tilde{\phi})} l^m q_a^n , \qquad (121)$$

where the expression of $\tilde{T}_{mn}^{(\bar{\phi})}$ is given by the Eq. (97) (which, is equivalent to the expression provided by the Eq. 88). The above Eq. (121) can be identified as the DNS equation of the Jordan frame with the following identifications: the external force term is identified as $F_a = \tilde{T}_{ab}^{(\bar{\phi})} l^b$; $\pi_a = -\tilde{\Omega}_a/8\pi$ corresponds to the momentum density; the bulk and the shear viscosity coefficients can be identified as $\xi = -1/16\pi$ and $\eta = 1/16\pi\phi$ respectively and the pressure is identified as $P = \tilde{\kappa}/8\pi$. Here Σ_a^b corresponds to the shear tensor, which can be identified as $\Sigma_a^b = \phi \tilde{\sigma}_a^b$.

With the above identifications, it can be shown that all the fluid parameters are exactly equivalent in the two frames (i.e. $\tilde{F}_a = F_a, \tilde{\pi}_a = \pi_a, P = \tilde{P}, \xi = \tilde{\xi}, \tilde{\Sigma}_{ab} = \tilde{\sigma}_{ab}$... etc.) except for the shear viscosity coefficient, which is connected as $\eta = \tilde{\eta}/\phi$. Thus, in this case, the ratio of shear viscosity coefficient to the entropy density is given as

$$\frac{\eta}{\mathbb{S}} = \frac{1}{4\pi\phi^2} \,, \tag{122}$$

Thus, the above relation suggests that, in the equivalent picture, the KSS bound $(\frac{\eta}{\$} \ge \frac{1}{4\pi})$ might be violated for $\phi > 1$.

Using AdS-CFT correspondence, it has been argued in literature [149] that if any theory, after field redefinition, can be written in terms of Einstein's gravity, the ratio $\eta/\$$ will always be equal to $1/4\pi$. Since the ST gravity/ f(R) gravity, after field redefinition, can be written in terms of Einstein's gravity (in the Einstein frame), the argument in the literature [149] also implies that the bound should be valid in the ST gravity as well. However, the the aforementioned bound ($\eta/\$ = 1/4\pi$) in the literature [149] has been obtained in the specific context of AdS-CFT, whereas our approach is different. Although both the approaches disclose the fluid-gravity correspondence and provides $\eta/\$$ ratio, the concrete connection between the two approaches are not well-defined. Therefore, in future, one needs to explore further along this direction, especially in the context of AdS-CFT, and see which of these two pictures is more accurate. For more discussions, along this line, see [34].

7 Conclusions

As it has been discussed earlier, the thermodynamic interpretation of gravity and the fluid-gravity correspondence provide us with an alternative viewpoint to understand a gravitational theory. In the absence of a proper quantum theory of gravity, these alternative viewpoints turn out to be significantly important. The thermodynamic nature of gravity led the foundation of understanding gravity as "an emergent phenomena". Moreover, the fluid-gravity analogy, which was found by Damour led to interpret the 2-dimensional spacelike section of the event horizon as a fluid bubble. This "fluid bubble" viewpoint paved the way for the development of the "membrane paradigm" for black holes. Over the years, these topics have been the subject of intense research and have revealed several interesting facts on the nature of gravity. Thus, the analysis of both the thermodynamic and the fluid-gravity analogies have the paramount importance to understand a gravitational theory.

In this review, we discussed these two alternative viewpoints (i.e. thermodynamic interpretation and fluid-gravity correspondence) for the scalar-tensor gravity, which is considered as one of the most potential candidates among several extensions of GR. The study is highly non-trivial for two main reasons, (1) the presence of the non-minimal coupling in the action of the Jordan frame and (2) the issue of physical equivalence/in-equivalence of the Jordan and Einstein frames, which has been debated over the years. Here we have provided a complete picture of both thermodynamic and

fluid-gravity correspondence analogies, which has been obtained in fragments in our previous works.

Here, the scalar-tensor theory of gravity has been studied extensively starting from the action level. It has been shown that the action in the two frames are equivalent only up to a total derivative term (i.e. the $\Box \phi$ term). Later, it has been found that the the holographic nature of the Einstein-Hilbert action is missing in the Jordan frame, albeit present in the Einstein frame. This makes the two frames in-equivalent at the action level itself, which has been found later to culminate in the in-equivalence of the two frames at the thermodynamic level (which is, of course, removed by incorporating several assumptions into the account [18]). To obtain the holographic relation in the Jordan frame, it has been found that the $\Box \phi$ term is required to be incorporated in the action of the Jordan frame, which has been left out in literature. In addition, it has been found that the condition, which restore the holographic nature in the Jordan frame (i.e. the inclusion of the $\Box \phi$ term) also establishes the thermodynamic equivalence in the two frames. Thus, the holographic relation plays a pivotal role in establishing the exact thermodynamic equivalence in the two frames, which went unnoticed in the earlier works.

Although the entire thermodynamic description approve the equivalence of the two frames, the fluid-gravity analogy presents both the equivalent as well as the inequivalent picture. Therefore, further investigation is required along this line to obtain a concrete understanding. We hope to contribute soon in this direction.

Acknowledgements This work is inspired by the works of Prof. T. Padmanabhan and, we dedicate this paper to his memory. The work of one of the authors (B.R.Majhi) is supported by Science and Engineering Research Board (SERB), Department of Science & Technology (DST), Government of India, under the scheme Core Research Grant (File no. CRG/2020/000616).

Data availability: This manuscript has no associated data or the data will not be deposited.

References

- Dyson, F.W., Eddington, A.S., Davidson, C.: A determination of the deflection of light by the sun's gravitational field, from observations made at the total eclipse of may 29, 1919. Phil. Trans. Roy. Soc. Lond. A 220, 291–333 (1920)
- Will, C.M.: The confrontation between general relativity and experiment. Living Rev. Rel. 17, 4 (2014). [arXiv:1403.7377 [gr-qc]]
- Abbott, B.P., et al.: [LIGO Scientific and Virgo], Observation of gravitational waves from a binary black hole merger. Phys. Rev. Lett. 116, 061102 (2016). arXiv:1602.03837 [gr-qc]
- Callan, C.G., Jr., Martinec, E.J., Perry, M.J., Friedan, D.: Strings in background fields. Nucl. Phys. B 262, 593 (1985)
- Esposito-Farese, G.: Scalar tensor theories and cosmology and tests of a quintessence Gauss-Bonnet coupling. arXiv:gr-qc/0306018
- Elizalde, E., Nojiri, S., Odintsov, S.D.: Late-time cosmology in (phantom) scalar-tensor theory: dark energy and the cosmic speed-up. Phys. Rev. D 70, 043539 (2004). [arXiv:hep-th/0405034]
- Saridakis, E.N., Tsoukalas, M.: Cosmology in new gravitational scalar-tensor theories. Phys. Rev. D 93(12), 124032 (2016). [arXiv:1601.06734 [gr-qc]]
- Crisostomi, M., Koyama, K., Tasinato, G.: Extended scalar-tensor theories of gravity. JCAP 1604(04), 044 (2016). [arXiv:1602.03119 [hep-th]]
- Langlois, D., Saito, R., Yamauchi, D., Noui, K.: Scalar-tensor theories and modified gravity in the wake of GW170817. arXiv:1711.07403 [gr-qc]

- Faraoni, V., Gunzig, E.: Einstein frame or Jordan frame? Int. J. Theor. Phys. 38, 217 (1999). [arXiv:astro-ph/9910176]
- 11. Macias, A., Garcia, A.: Jordan frame or Einstein frame? Gen. Relativ. Gravit. 33, 889 (2001)
- Faraoni, V., Gunzig, E., Nardone, P.: Conformal transformations in classical gravitational theories and in cosmology. Fund. Cosmic Phys. 20, 121 (1999). [arXiv:gr-qc/9811047]
- Faraoni, V.: Black hole entropy in scalar-tensor and f(R) gravity: an overview. Entropy 12, 1246 (2010). [arXiv:1005.2327 [gr-qc]]
- Faraoni, V., Nadeau, S.: The (pseudo)issue of the conformal frame revisited. Phys. Rev. D 75, 023501 (2007). [arXiv:gr-qc/0612075]
- Saltas, I.D., Hindmarsh, M.: The dynamical equivalence of modified gravity revisited. Class. Quant. Grav. 28, 035002 (2011). [arXiv:1002.1710 [gr-qc]]
- Capozziello, S., Martin-Moruno, P., Rubano, C.: Physical non-equivalence of the Jordan and Einstein frames. Phys. Lett. B 689, 117 (2010). [arXiv:1003.5394 [gr-qc]]
- Padilla, A., Sivanesan, V.: Boundary terms and junction conditions for generalized scalar-tensor theories. JHEP 1208, 122 (2012). [arXiv:1206.1258 [gr-qc]]
- Koga, J.I., Maeda, K.I.: Equivalence of black hole thermodynamics between a generalized theory of gravity and the Einstein theory. Phys. Rev. D 58, 064020 (1998). [arXiv:gr-qc/9803086]
- Jacobson, T., Kang, G.: Conformal invariance of black hole temperature. Class. Quant. Grav. 10, L201 (1993). [arXiv:gr-qc/9307002]
- 20. Kang, G.: On black hole area in Brans–Dicke theory. Phys. Rev. D 54, 7483 (1996). [arXiv:gr-qc/9606020]
- Deser, S., Tekin, B.: Conformal Properties of Charges in Scalar-Tensor Gravities. Class. Quant. Grav. 23, 7479–7482 (2006). [arXiv:gr-qc/0609111 [gr-qc]]
- Dehghani, M.H., Pakravan, J., Hendi, S.H.: Thermodynamics of charged rotating black branes in Brans–Dicke theory with quadratic scalar field potential. Phys. Rev. D 74, 104014 (2006). [arXiv:hep-th/0608197]
- Sheykhi, A., Yazdanpanah, M.M.: Thermodynamics of charged Brans–Dicke AdS black holes. Phys. Lett. B 679, 311 (2009). [arXiv:0904.1777 [hep-th]]
- Steinwachs, C.F., Kamenshchik, A.Y.: One-loop divergences for gravity non-minimally coupled to a multiplet of scalar fields: calculation in the Jordan frame. I. The main results. Phys. Rev. D 84, 024026 (2011). [arXiv:1101.5047 [gr-qc]]
- Kamenshchik, A.Y., Steinwachs, C.F.: Question of quantum equivalence between Jordan frame and Einstein frame. Phys. Rev. D 91(8), 084033 (2015). [arXiv:1408.5769 [gr-qc]]
- Banerjee, N., Majumder, B.: A question mark on the equivalence of Einstein and Jordan frames. Phys. Lett. B 754, 129 (2016). [arXiv:1601.06152 [gr-qc]]
- 27. Pandey, S., Banerjee, N.: Equivalence of Jordan and Einstein frames at the quantum level. arXiv:1610.00584 [gr-qc]
- Ruf, M.S., Steinwachs, C.F.: Quantum equivalence of *f*(*R*) gravity and scalar-tensor theories. Phys. Rev. D 97(4), 044050 (2018). [arXiv:1711.07486 [gr-qc]]
- Karam, A., Pappas, T., Tamvakis, K.: Frame-dependence of higher-order inflationary observables in scalar-tensor theories. Phys. Rev. D 96(6), 064036 (2017). [arXiv:1707.00984 [gr-qc]]
- Bahamonde, S., Odintsov, S.D., Oikonomou, V.K., Tretyakov, P.V.: Deceleration versus acceleration universe in different frames of *F(R)* gravity. Phys. Lett. B 766, 225 (2017). [arXiv:1701.02381 [gr-qc]]
- Karam, A., Lykkas, A., Tamvakis, K.: Frame-invariant approach to higher-dimensional scalar-tensor gravity. Phys. Rev. D 97(12), 124036 (2018). [arXiv:1803.04960 [gr-qc]]
- Bhattacharya, K., Majhi, B.R.: Fresh look at the scalar-tensor theory of gravity in Jordan and Einstein frames from undiscussed standpoints. Phys. Rev. D 95(6), 064026 (2017). [arXiv:1702.07166 [gr-qc]]
- Bhattacharya, K., Das, A., Majhi, B.R.: Noether and Abbott-Deser-Tekin conserved quantities in scalar-tensor theory of gravity both in Jordan and Einstein frames. Phys. Rev. D 97(12), 124013 (2018). [arXiv:1803.03771 [gr-qc]]
- Bhattacharya, K., Majhi, B.R., Singleton, D.: Fluid-gravity correspondence in the scalar-tensor theory of gravity: (in)equivalence of Einstein and Jordan frames. JHEP 07, 018 (2020). [arXiv:2002.04743 [hep-th]]
- Bhattacharya, K.: Thermodynamic aspects and phase transition of black holes. http://gyan.iitg.ernet. in/bitstream/handle/123456789/1740/TH-2294_156121009.pdf?sequence=2&isAllowed=y

- Dey, S., Bhattacharya, K., Majhi, B.R.: Thermodynamic structure of a generic null surface and the zeroth law in scalar-tensor theory. Phys. Rev. D 104(12), 12 (2021). [arXiv:2105.07787 [gr-qc]]
- Padmanabhan, T.: Gravity and the thermodynamics of horizons. Phys. Rept. 406, 49–125 (2005). [arXiv:gr-qc/0311036 [gr-qc]]
- Padmanabhan, T.: Holographic gravity and the surface term in the Einstein-Hilbert action. Braz. J. Phys. 35, 362–372 (2005). [arXiv:gr-qc/0412068 [gr-qc]]
- Padmanabhan, T.: The Holography of gravity encoded in a relation between entropy, horizon area and action for gravity. Gen. Relativ. Gravit 34, 2029–2035 (2002). [arXiv:gr-qc/0205090 [gr-qc]]
- Padmanabhan, T.: Is gravity an intrinsically quantum phenomenon? Dynamics of gravity from the entropy of space-time and the principle of equivalence. Mod. Phys. Lett. A 17, 1147–1158 (2002). [arXiv:hep-th/0205278 [hep-th]]
- Padmanabhan, T.: Gravity: a new holographic perspective. Int. J. Mod. Phys. D 15, 1659–1676 (2006). [arXiv:gr-qc/0606061 [gr-qc]]
- Mukhopadhyay, A., Padmanabhan, T.: Holography of gravitational action functionals. Phys. Rev. D 74, 124023 (2006). [arXiv:hep-th/0608120 [hep-th]]
- Kolekar, S., Kothawala, D., Padmanabhan, T.: Two aspects of black hole entropy in Lanczos–Lovelock models of gravity. Phys. Rev. D 85, 064031 (2012). [arXiv:1111.0973 [gr-qc]]
- 44. Kolekar, S., Padmanabhan, T.: Holography in action. Phys. Rev. D 82, 024036 (2010). [arXiv:1005.0619 [gr-qc]]
- 45. Nordström, G.: Phys. Zeit. 13, 1126 (1912)
- 46. Nordström, G.: Ann. d. Phys. 40, 856 (1913)
- 47. Nordström, G.: Ann. d. Phys. 42, 533 (1913)
- Kaluza, T.: "Zum Unitätsproblem der Physik," Sitzungsberichte der Königlich Preußischen Akademie der Wissenschaften (Berlin), pp. 966–972 (1921)
- 49. Klein, O.: Quantentheorie und fünfdimensionale Relativitätstheorie. Z. Phys. 37, 895–906 (1926)
- 50. Dirac, P.A.M.: New basis for cosmology. Proc. Roy. Soc. Lond. A 165, 199 (1938)
- 51. Brans, C., Dicke, R.H.: Mach's principle and a relativistic theory of gravitation. Phys. Rev. **124**, 925 (1961)
- Quiros, I.: Selected topics in scalar-tensor theories and beyond. Int. J. Mod. Phys. D 28(07), 1930012 (2019). [arXiv:1901.08690 [gr-qc]]
- Nordtvedt, K., Jr.: PostNewtonian metric for a general class of scalar tensor gravitational theories and observational consequences. Astrophys. J. 161, 1059–1067 (1970)
- Billyard, A., Coley, A., Ibanez, J.: On the asymptotic behavior of cosmological models in scalar tensor theories of gravity. Phys. Rev. D 59, 023507 (1999). [arXiv:gr-qc/9807055 [gr-qc]]
- Barrow, J.D., Parsons, P.: The Behavior of cosmological models with varying G. Phys. Rev. D 55, 1906–1936 (1997). [arXiv:gr-qc/9607072 [gr-qc]]
- Mimoso, J.P., Wands, D.: Anisotropic scalar tensor cosmologies. Phys. Rev. D 52, 5612–5627 (1995). [arXiv:gr-qc/9501039 [gr-qc]]
- Barrow, J.D., Mimoso, J.P.: Perfect fluid scalar-tensor cosmologies. Phys. Rev. D 50, 3746–3754 (1994)
- Banerjee, N., Sen, S.: Does Brans–Dicke theory always yield general relativity in the infinite omega limit? Phys. Rev. D 56, 1334–1337 (1997)
- Faraoni, V.: Illusions of general relativity in Brans–Dicke gravity. Phys. Rev. D 59, 084021 (1999). [arXiv:gr-qc/9902083 [gr-qc]]
- Matsuda, T.: On the gravitational collapse in Brans–Dicke theory of gravity. Prog. Theor. Phys. 47, 738–740 (1972)
- Romero, C., Barros, A.: Brans–Dicke cosmology and the cosmological constant: the spectrum of vacuum solutions. Astrophys. Space Sci. 192, 263–274 (1992)
- Romero, C., Barros, A.: Does Brans–Dicke theory of gravity go over to the general relativity when omega—> infinity? Phys. Lett. A 173, 243–246 (1993)
- Romero, C., Barros, A.: Brans–Dicke vacuum solutions and the cosmological constant: a qualitative analysis. Gen. Relativ. Gravit 25, 491–502 (1993)
- Paiva, F.M., Reboucas, M.J., MacCallum, M.A.H.: On limits of space-times: a coordinate—free approach. Class. Quant. Grav. 10, 1165–1178 (1993). [arXiv:gr-qc/9302005 [gr-qc]]
- Paiva, F.M., Romero, C.: On the limits of Brans–Dicke space-times: a coordinate—free approach. Gen. Relativ. Gravit 25, 1305–1317 (1993). [arXiv:gr-qc/9304030 [gr-qc]]

- Scheel, M.A., Shapiro, S.L., Teukolsky, S.A.: Collapse to black holes in Brans–Dicke theory. 2. Comparison with general relativity. Phys. Rev. D 51, 4236–4249 (1995). [arXiv:gr-qc/9411026 [gr-qc]]
- Anchordoqui, L.A., Torres, D.F., Trobo, M.L., Perez Bergliaffa, S.E.: Evolving wormhole geometries. Phys. Rev. D 57, 829–833 (1998). [arXiv:gr-qc/9710026 [gr-qc]]
- Pal, S.: Quantized Brans–Dicke theory: phase transition, strong coupling limit, and general relativity. Phys. Rev. D 94(8), 084023 (2016). [arXiv:1608.06946 [gr-qc]]
- Bertotti, B., Iess, L., Tortora, P.: A test of general relativity using radio links with the Cassini spacecraft. Nature 425, 374–376 (2003)
- Bettoni, D., Ezquiaga, J.M., Hinterbichler, K., Zumalacárregui, M.: Speed of gravitational waves and the fate of scalar-tensor gravity. Phys. Rev. D 95(8), 084029 (2017). [arXiv:1608.01982 [gr-qc]]
- Abbott, B.P., et al.: Multi-messenger observations of a binary neutron star merger. Astrophys. J. Lett. 848(2), L12 (2017). [arXiv:1710.05833 [astro-ph.HE]]
- Baker, T., Bellini, E., Ferreira, P.G., Lagos, M., Noller, J., Sawicki, I.: Strong constraints on cosmological gravity from GW170817 and GRB 170817A. Phys. Rev. Lett. 119(25), 251301 (2017). [arXiv:1710.06394 [astro-ph.CO]]
- Sakstein, J., Jain, B.: Implications of the neutron star merger GW170817 for cosmological scalartensor theories. Phys. Rev. Lett. 119(25), 251303 (2017). [arXiv:1710.05893 [astro-ph.CO]]
- 74. Creminelli, P., Vernizzi, F.: Dark energy after GW170817 and GRB170817A. Phys. Rev. Lett. **119**(25), 251302 (2017)
- Ruffini, R., Wheeler, J.A.: Introducing the black hole. Phys. Today 24(12), 30 (1971). https://doi.org/ 10.1063/1.3022513
- Bizon, P.: Gravitating solitons and hairy black holes. Acta Phys. Polon. B 25, 877–898 (1994). [arXiv:gr-qc/9402016 [gr-qc]]
- 77. Bekenstein, J.D.: Black hole hair: 25-years after. arXiv:gr-qc/9605059 [gr-qc]
- Volkov, M.S., Gal'tsov, D.V.: Gravitating nonAbelian solitons and black holes with Yang–Mills fields. Phys. Rept. 319, 1–83 (1999). [arXiv:hep-th/9810070 [hep-th]
- Bekenstein, J.D.: Transcendence of the law of baryon-number conservation in black hole physics. Phys. Rev. Lett. 28, 452–455 (1972)
- Bekenstein, J.D.: Nonexistence of baryon number for static black holes. Phys. Rev. D 5, 1239–1246 (1972)
- Bekenstein, J.D.: Nonexistence of baryon number for black holes. ii. Phys. Rev. D 5, 2403–2412 (1972)
- Herdeiro, C.A.R., Radu, E.: Asymptotically flat black holes with scalar hair: a review. Int. J. Mod. Phys. D 24(09), 1542014 (2015). [arXiv:1504.08209 [gr-qc]
- Isi, M., Giesler, M., Farr, W.M., Scheel, M.A., Teukolsky, S.A.: Testing the no-hair theorem with GW150914. Phys. Rev. Lett. **123**(11), 111102 (2019). arXiv:1905.00869 [gr-qc]
- Hong, J.P., Suzuki, M., Yamada, M.: Spherically symmetric scalar hair for charged black holes. Phys. Rev. Lett. 125(11), 111104 (2020). [arXiv:2004.03148 [gr-qc]
- Sotiriou, T.P., Zhou, S.Y.: Black hole hair in generalized scalar-tensor gravity. Phys. Rev. Lett. 112, 251102 (2014). [arXiv:1312.3622 [gr-qc]]
- 86. Sotiriou, T.P., Zhou, S.Y.: Phys. Rev. D 90, 124063 (2014). [arXiv:1408.1698 [gr-qc]]
- Khodadi, M., Allahyari, A., Vagnozzi, S., Mota, D.F.: Black holes with scalar hair in light of the event horizon telescope. JCAP 09, 026 (2020). [arXiv:2005.05992 [gr-qc]]
- Damour, T., Esposito-Farese, G.: Nonperturbative strong field effects in tensor–scalar theories of gravitation. Phys. Rev. Lett. 70, 2220–2223 (1993)
- Damour, T., Esposito-Farese, G.: Tensor–scalar gravity and binary pulsar experiments. Phys. Rev. D 54, 1474–1491 (1996). [arXiv:gr-qc/9602056 [gr-qc]]
- Mendes, R.F.P., Ortiz, N.: Highly compact neutron stars in scalar-tensor theories of gravity: spontaneous scalarization versus gravitational collapse. Phys. Rev. D 93(12), 124035 (2016). [arXiv:1604.04175 [gr-qc]]
- Savaş Arapoğlu, A., Yavuz Ekşi, K., Emrah Yükselci, A.: Neutron star structure in the presence of nonminimally coupled scalar fields. Phys. Rev. D 99(6), 064055 (2019). [arXiv:1903.00391 [gr-qc]]
- Freire, P.C.C., Wex, N., Esposito-Farese, G., Verbiest, J.P.W., Bailes, M., Jacoby, B.A., Kramer, M., Stairs, I.H., Antoniadis, J., Janssen, G.H.: The relativistic pulsar-white dwarf binary PSR J1738+0333 II. The most stringent test of scalar-tensor gravity. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 423, 3328 (2012). [arXiv:1205.1450 [astro-ph.GA]]

- Esposito-Farese, G.: Tests of scalar-tensor gravity. AIP Conf. Proc. 736(1), 35–52 (2004). [arXiv:gr-qc/0409081 [gr-qc]]
- Ramazanoğlu, F.M., Pretorius, F.: Spontaneous scalarization with massive fields. Phys. Rev. D 93(6), 064005 (2016). [arXiv:1601.07475 [gr-qc]]
- Yazadjiev, S.S., Doneva, D.D., Popchev, D.: Slowly rotating neutron stars in scalar-tensor theories with a massive scalar field. Phys. Rev. D 93(8), 084038 (2016). [arXiv:1602.04766 [gr-qc]]
- Liu, T., Zhao, W., Wang, Y.: Gravitational waveforms from the quasicircular inspiral of compact binaries in massive Brans–Dicke theory. Phys. Rev. D 102(12), 124035 (2020). [arXiv:2007.10068 [gr-qc]]
- Xu, R., Gao, Y., Shao, L.: Strong-field effects in massive scalar-tensor gravity for slowly spinning neutron stars and application to X-ray pulsar pulse profiles. Phys. Rev. D 102(6), 064057 (2020). [arXiv:2007.10080 [gr-qc]]
- 98. Salopek, D.S., Bond, J.R., Bardeen, J.M.: Phys. Rev. D 40, 1753 (1989)
- Sennett, N., Shao, L., Steinhoff, J.: Effective action model of dynamically scalarizing binary neutron stars. Phys. Rev. D 96(8), 084019 (2017). [arXiv:1708.08285 [gr-qc]]
- Barausse, E., Palenzuela, C., Ponce, M., Lehner, L.: Neutron-star mergers in scalar-tensor theories of gravity. Phys. Rev. D 87, 081506 (2013). [arXiv:1212.5053 [gr-qc]]
- Zhang, X., Yu, J., Liu, T., Zhao, W., Wang, A.: Testing Brans–Dicke gravity using the Einstein telescope. Phys. Rev. D 95(12), 124008 (2017). [arXiv:1703.09853 [gr-qc]]
- Abbott, B.P., et al.: [LIGO Scientific and Virgo], Tests of general relativity with GW170817". Phys. Rev. Lett. 123(1), 011102 (2019). [arXiv:1811.00364 [gr-qc]]
- Shao, L., Sennett, N., Buonanno, A., Kramer, M., Wex, N.: Constraining nonperturbative strong-field effects in scalar-tensor gravity by combining pulsar timing and laser-interferometer gravitationalwave detectors. Phys. Rev. X 7(4), 041025 (2017). [arXiv:1704.07561 [gr-qc]]
- Anderson, D., Freire, P., Yunes, N.: Binary pulsar constraints on massless scalar-tensor theories using Bayesian statistics. Class. Quant. Grav. 36(22), 225009 (2019). [arXiv:1901.00938 [gr-qc]]
- Guo, M., Zhao, J., Shao, L.: Extended reduced-order surrogate models for scalar-tensor gravity in the strong field and applications to binary pulsars and gravitational waves. Phys. Rev. D 104(10), 104065 (2021). [arXiv:2106.01622 [gr-qc]]
- Anderson, D., Yunes, N., Barausse, E.: Effect of cosmological evolution on solar system constraints and on the scalarization of neutron stars in massless scalar-tensor theories. Phys. Rev. D 94(10), 104064 (2016). [arXiv:1607.08888 [gr-qc]]
- 107. Bousso, R.: The holographic principle. Rev. Mod. Phys. 74, 825–874 (2002). [arXiv:hep-th/0203101 [hep-th]]
- Padmanabhan, T.: Gravitation: Foundations and Frontiers. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (2010)
- 109. Charap, J.M., Nelson, J.E.: Surface integrals and the gravitational action. J. Phys. A 16, 1661 (1983)
- Parattu, K., Chakraborty, S., Majhi, B.R., Padmanabhan, T.: A boundary term for the gravitational action with null boundaries. Gen. Relativ. Gravit. 48(7), 94 (2016). [arXiv:1501.01053 [gr-qc]]
- Chakraborty, S.: Boundary terms of the Einstein–Hilbert action. Fundam. Theor. Phys. 187, 43–59 (2017). [arXiv:1607.05986 [gr-qc]]
- 112. Parattu, K., Chakraborty, S., Padmanabhan, T.: Variational principle for gravity with null and non-null boundaries: a unified boundary counter-term. Eur. Phys. J. C 76(3), 129 (2016). [arXiv:1602.07546 [gr-qc]]
- Jubb, I., Samuel, J., Sorkin, R., Surya, S.: Boundary and corner terms in the action for general relativity. Class. Quant. Grav. 34(6), 065006 (2017). [arXiv:1612.00149 [gr-qc]]
- Chakraborty, S., Parattu, K.: Null boundary terms for Lanczos–Lovelock gravity. Gen. Relativ. Gravit. 51(2), 23 (2019) [erratum: Gen. Rel. Grav. 51(3), 47 (2019)[arXiv:1806.08823 [gr-qc]]
- 115. Wald, R.M.: Black hole entropy is the Noether charge. Phys. Rev. D 48(8), R3427 (1993). [arXiv:gr-qc/9307038]
- 116. Abbott, L.F., Deser, S.: Stability of gravity with a cosmological constant. Nucl. Phys. B 195, 76 (1982)
- Deser, S., Tekin, B.: Gravitational energy in quadratic curvature gravities. Phys. Rev. Lett. 89, 101101 (2002). [arXiv:hep-th/0205318]
- Deser, S., Tekin, B.: Energy in generic higher curvature gravity theories. Phys. Rev. D 67, 084009 (2003). [arXiv:hep-th/0212292]
- Deser, S., Tekin, B.: Energy in topologically massive gravity. Class. Quant. Grav. 20, L259 (2003). [arXiv:gr-qc/0307073]

- Bouchareb, A., Clement, G.: Black hole mass and angular momentum in topologically massive gravity. Class. Quant. Grav. 24, 5581–5594 (2007). [arXiv:0706.0263 [gr-qc]]
- Bhattacharya, K., Majhi, B.R.: Abbott–Deser–Tekin like conserved quantities in Lanczos–Lovelock gravity: beyond Killing diffeomorphisms. Class. Quant. Grav. 36, 065009 (2019). [arXiv:1806.05519 [gr-qc]]
- Eling, C., Guedens, R., Jacobson, T.: Non-equilibrium thermodynamics of spacetime. Phys. Rev. Lett. 96, 121301 (2006). [arXiv:gr-qc/0602001 [gr-qc]]
- 123. Elizalde, E., Silva, P.J.: F(R) gravity equation of state. Phys. Rev. D 78, 061501 (2008). [arXiv:0804.3721 [hep-th]]
- 124. Chirco, G., Liberati, S.: Non-equilibrium thermodynamics of spacetime: the role of gravitational dissipation. Phys. Rev. D 81, 024016 (2010). [arXiv:0909.4194 [gr-qc]]
- Padmanabhan, T.: Classical and quantum thermodynamics of horizons in spherically symmetric spacetimes. Class. Quant. Grav. 19, 5387–5408 (2002). [arXiv:gr-qc/0204019 [gr-qc]]
- Bamba, K., Geng, C.Q., Nojiri, S., Odintsov, S.D.: Equivalence of modified gravity equation to the Clausius relation. EPL 89(5), 50003 (2010). [arXiv:0909.4397 [hep-th]]
- 127. Jacobson, T., Kang, G., Myers, R.C.: On black hole entropy. Phys. Rev. D 49, 6587–6598 (1994). [arXiv:gr-qc/9312023 [gr-qc]]
- 128. Iyer, V., Wald, R.M.: Some properties of Noether charge and a proposal for dynamical black hole entropy. Phys. Rev. D **50**, 846–864 (1994). [arXiv:gr-qc/9403028 [gr-qc]]
- 129. Visser, M.: Dirty black holes: entropy as a surface term. Phys. Rev. D 48, 5697–5705 (1993). [arXiv:hep-th/9307194 [hep-th]]
- 130. Hawking, S.W.: Black holes in general relativity. Commun. Math. Phys. 25, 152 (1972)
- 131. Wald, R.M.: General Relativity, 2nd edn. The University of Chicago Press, Chicago (1984)
- Gourgoulhon, E., Jaramillo, J.L.: A 3+1 perspective on null hypersurfaces and isolated horizons. Phys. Rept. 423, 159 (2006). [arXiv:gr-qc/0503113]
- 133. Chakraborty, S., Parattu, K., Padmanabhan, T.: Gravitational field equations near an arbitrary null surface expressed as a thermodynamic identity. JHEP **10**, 097 (2015). [arXiv:1505.05297 [gr-qc]]
- 134. Kothawala, D., Sarkar, S., Padmanabhan, T.: Einstein's equations as a thermodynamic identity: the cases of stationary axisymmetric horizons and evolving spherically symmetric horizons. Phys. Lett. B 652, 338–342 (2007). [arXiv:gr-qc/0701002 [gr-qc]]
- 135. Chakraborty, S.: Lanczos–Lovelock gravity from a thermodynamic perspective. JHEP **08**, 029 (2015). [arXiv:1505.07272 [gr-qc]]
- Paranjape, A., Sarkar, S., Padmanabhan, T.: Thermodynamic route to field equations in Lancos– Lovelock gravity. Phys. Rev. D 74, 104015 (2006). [arXiv:hep-th/0607240 [hep-th]]
- Kothawala, D., Padmanabhan, T.: Thermodynamic structure of Lanczos–Lovelock field equations from near-horizon symmetries. Phys. Rev. D 79, 104020 (2009). [arXiv:0904.0215 [gr-qc]]
- 138. Kothawala, D.: The thermodynamic structure of Einstein tensor. Phys. Rev. D 83, 024026 (2011). [arXiv:1010.2207 [gr-qc]]
- Dey, S., Majhi, B.R.: Covariant approach to the thermodynamic structure of a generic null surface. Phys. Rev. D 102(12), 124044 (2020). [arXiv:2009.08221 [gr-qc]]
- Hayward, S.A.: Unified first law of black hole dynamics and relativistic thermodynamics. Class. Quant. Grav. 15, 3147–3162 (1998). [arXiv:gr-qc/9710089 [gr-qc]]
- Prain, A., Vitagliano, V., Faraoni, V., Lapierre-Léonard, M.: Hawking–Hayward quasi-local energy under conformal transformations. Class. Quant. Grav. 33(14), 145008 (2016). [arXiv:1501.02977 [gr-qc]]
- 142. Damour, T.: Quelques propriétés mécaniques, électromagnétiques, thermodynamiques et quantiques des trous noirs, p. 6. Université Paris, Thèse de doctorat dÉtat (1979)
- Damour, T.: Surface effects in black hole physics. In: Proceedings of the Second Marcel Grossmann Meeting on General Relativity", Ed. R. Ruffini, North Holland, p. 587 (1982)
- 144. Hartle, J.B.: Tidal friction in slowly rotating black holes. Phys. Rev. D 8, 1010–1024 (1973)
- 145. Hartle, J.B.: Tidal shapes and shifts on rotating black holes. Phys. Rev. D 9, 2749–2759 (1974)
- Hawking, S.W., Hartle, J.B.: Energy and angular momentum flow into a black hole. Commun. Math. Phys. 27, 283–290 (1972)
- Padmanabhan, T.: Entropy density of spacetime and the Navier–Stokes fluid dynamics of null surfaces. Phys. Rev. D 83, 044048 (2011). [arXiv:1012.0119 [gr-qc]]
- 148. Price, R.H., Thorne, K.S.: Membrane viewpoint on black holes: properties and evolution of the stretched horizon. Phys. Rev. D 33, 915 (1986)

 Brustein, R., Medved, A.J.M.: The ratio of shear viscosity to entropy density in generalized theories of gravity. Phys. Rev. D 79, 021901 (2009). [arXiv:0808.3498 [hep-th]]

Publisher's Note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Springer Nature or its licensor holds exclusive rights to this article under a publishing agreement with the author(s) or other rightsholder(s); author self-archiving of the accepted manuscript version of this article is solely governed by the terms of such publishing agreement and applicable law.